PlanningObligationsStrategy SupplementaryPlanningDocument(SPD) ConsultationDraft September2009

CONTENTS

1.Introduction	3
PartA:AnImprovedApproachtoPlanningObligatio ns	5
Whatare'PlanningObligations?'	5
TheCurrentLegislativeFrameworkandNationalGuid anceforAchievingPlanningObligation	IS
AnImprovedApproach:TheGovernment'sAspirations.	
AimsofthePlanningObligationsSPD	8
StatusofthisSPDanditsrelationshiptotheDeve lopmentPlan	
SustainabilityAppraisal	9
AdoptionandReviewofthisSPD	
PartB:PlanningObligationstobesoughtbytheC ouncil	.10
GeneralPrinciples	. 10
ApplicationConsiderations	. 11
TheBasisofPlanningObligationsSought	. 14
Education	
SustainableTransport	
EnvironmentalImpacts	
MixofHousing	
Leisure, RecreationalOpenSpaceandGreenInfrastr ucture	. 30
CommunityFacilitiesandServices	
CommunityCohesion	
WasteManagement EmergencyServices	
PublicRealmandCommunitySafety	
SummaryofObligationstobeSoughtforResidential Development	
PartC:CouncilProceduresforSecuringandDelive ringPlanningObligations	51
TheDraftingandCompletionofLegalAgreements	. 51
TemplateAgreement	. 52
CostsofPreparingandMonitoringLegalAgreements.	. 52

TimingandPhasingofPayments	53
IndexLinkingofContributions	54
Bonds	54
Viability	54
Monitoring, Enforcementand Expenditure	55
RepaymentofUnusedContributions	55
ApplicationstoDischargeorVaryaPlanningObliga tion	55
CommutedSumsforMaintenanceofFacilitiesSecured throughPlanningObligations	55

APPENDIX1–ChargesSummaryTable	56
-------------------------------	----

1.Introduction

- 1.1 This Supplementary Planning Document (SPD) sets out proposals for an improved approach to negotiating and securing plann ing obligations associated with new development in Central Bedfords hire, for the former Mid Bedfordshire area. A similar document is being pro duced in Central BedfordshirefortheformerSouthBedfordshirearea .
- 1.2 It is intended to provide users of the planning ser Bedfordshire area with greater transparency and cer obligations will be sought in conjunction with plan development.
- 1.4 TheSPDwaspublishedindraftforformalconsultat ioninaccordancewiththe Council's Statement of Community Involvement (SCI) (February 2006). Consultation began on Friday 6th July and concluded on Friday 17th August 2007. Comments received upon the draft SPD were ful ly considered by the Council's Local Development Framework (LDF) Task Fo rce on 24th January 2008. Following revisions to take account of commen ts received through consultation the final SPD was approved by the Exec utive on 20th February 2008.
- 1.5 TheSPDcomprises3parts:
 - <u>Part A:</u> Overview of the new approach to Planning Obligati ons adopted by the Council
 - <u>PartB:</u> PlanningObligationstobesoughtinassociation withnew development
 - <u>Part C:</u> The Council's procedures for securing and deliver ing PlanningObligations
- 1.6 Supportingdocumentsare: BackgroundPaper SustainabilityAp StatementofComm

praisal(February2008) unityEngagement

ns

2.0 Whatare'PlanningObligations?'

- 2.1 The regional plan for the East of England (RSS1 4) requires that the former Mid Bedfordshire area should provide for at least 1 4,230 new homes between 2001 and 2021 atjustover 700 dwellings a vearandindicatesthat, a similar rate of housing growth should continue in the year's immediately beyond, up to 2031. In addition, the regional plan requires the Council to planfordeliveryofatleast11,000newjobsupto 2021. Thislevelofhousing, jobs and population growth is slightly higher than has been achieved in the past. It will place increasing pressure on the exis tinginfrastructure, services, facilities, environment, biodiversity and green inf rastructure of the area and itscommunities.
- 2.2 CoreStrategy setsouttheCouncil'spolicies, providing the ongtermvision and the direction for future development in t he District over the period 2001 – 2026. The East of England Plan states local authorities should provide for housing growth to 2021. However, Plann ingPolicyStatement3: Housing requires local authorities to "enable c ontinuous delivery of housingforatleast15yearsfromthedate ofadoption" .Inresponseto this requirement, the LDF plans for housing develop ment up to 2026. The Core Strategy therefore plans for the delivery of 1 7.950 homes and 17.000 new jobs between 2001-2026. However for the purpos es of the Planning Obligations Strategy, the Council will plan for con tributions from housing growthtil2021,of14,230housesand17,000newjo bs.
- 2.3 Planning obligations are primarily intended to make acceptable those developments that would otherwise be unacceptable i n planning terms. In accordance with national planning policy contained in PPS1, local planning authorities are required to ensure that new develop ment is planned to be sustainable. Where communities continue to grow, ma ny require additional infrastructure, services and facilities such as sch ools, playspace, bus thosecommunitiesisfully services, health care etc. to ensure that growth in sustainable.
- 2.4 Further investment from public and private sect or will be crucial to help address current and future needs for infrastructure provision, however, it is equally important that new development make commens urate contributions towards new and improved local infrastructure where that development will add to infrastructure needs and requirements locall y. Cumulatively, even smaller developments create significant additional demands for new infrastructure, services and facilities within an rea.
- 2.5 Planning obligations can take the form of unila teral undertakings made by a developer, or agreements made jointly between local authorities and developers through negotiation in the context of gr anting planning permission. Obligations provide a means to enable the proposed development to proceed taking account of and/or com pensating for its

impacts

2.6 Developerscanfulfiltheirplanningobligation sbymakingnecessaryprovision for new facilities on-site or often, by making cash or in-kind contributions towardsnewinfrastructureandfacilitiesoff-site.

3.0 TheCurrentLegislativeFrameworkandNational Guidancefor AchievingPlanningObligations

- 3.1 Thelegislativeframeworkforplanningobligati onsissetoutinSection106of theTownandCountryPlanningAct1990.
- 3.2 Current Government policy for achieving plannin g obligations is set out in Circular05/2005, "PlanningObligations" (succeedingpreviousCircula r1/97). The circular requires fair, open and reasonable neg otiation of planning obligations, so that the obligations enhance the qu enableproposalstogoaheadwhichmightotherwise berefused.
- 3.3 The Circular advises that the local authority s hould not seek a contribution throughaplanningobligationunlessitis:
 - relevanttoplanning;
 - necessarytomaketheproposeddevelopmentacceptab leinplanning terms;
 - directlyrelatedtotheproposeddevelopment;
 - fairly and reasonably related in scale and kind to the proposed development; and
 - reasonableinallotherrespects.

This policy in the Circular mentioned above has bec ome known as the 'NecessityTest'.

- 3.4 Case law has allowed a broader interpretation o f the type of developer contribution that can be secured. TescoStoresLtdv.SecretaryofStatefor the Environment [1995] clarified that a failure to comply with the requirementsofthethencurrentCircular1/97woul dnotinvalidateaplanning permissionasamatteroflaw.Localplanningauth oritiesarethusnotlegally bound to apply the Secretary of State's policy and so would not be acting unlawfully if they failed to apply the 'necessity t est'inconsideringwhethera planning obligation should be accepted. Hence, onl vaconnectionbetween an obligation and development judged to be 'greater than *de minimis* ' is required in practice rather than meeting the 'neces sitytest'infull.
- 3.5 However, the Circular makes clear that the use of planning obligations must be governed by the fundamental principle that plann ing permission may not be bought or sold. Similarly, the Circular makes cl ear that planning obligations should never be used purely as a means of securing for the local community a share in the profits of development (i. e. a better ment levy). Planning obligations may therefore be used to:

- Prescribe the nature of development in order to ach ieve specific planning objectives (i.e. to set a requirement for a given proportion of housingtobeaffordable);
- Mitigate the impact of development (i.e. by contributing towards or providing additional infrastructure needed as a result of the development, such as education facilities or public transports ervices);
- Compensate for the loss or damage caused by a devel opment (i.e. by replacing an area of open space lost to development with new provision elsewhere).

4.0 AnImprovedApproach:TheGovernment'sAspirati ons

- 4.1 The need for improvements to be made to the wa yplanning obligations are delivered has been well documented. The Government recognises that planning obligations play an integral role in the d elivery of sustainable development. Following wide consultation, proposals for a Community InfrastructureLevy(CIL)todeliver the new infrast tructure that new homes and communities need were included in the Planning Bill published on 28 November 2007.
- 4.2 Therearesomeimportantfoundationsthathavebeen setdownatthisstage:
 - CIL will empower local authorities to levy 'a charg e'to help deliver the infrastructure needed to support the developmen to f the irarea. While CIL will make a significant contribution to i nfrastructure provision, local authorities will need to utilise C IL alongside other fundings treams to deliver infrastructure plans loc ally.
 - CIL will improve predictability and certainty for d what they will be asked to contribute; will increas broadeningtherangeofdevelopmentsaskedtocontr ibute
 - Charges will be indexed to an index of inflation. T he charging authoritywillneedtobecarefulthatCILshouldn otbesetatsucha level that it risks the delivery of its development plan, because developmentisrenderedunviablebythechargeprop osed.
 - CIL should only be levied where there is a genuine infrastructure need to support development of the area. Decisions to levy a CIL should go hand-in-hand with a considered approach t o infrastructure planning, as endorsed by Planning Po licy Statement 12, to ensure that contributions work towards deliv ering the future vision of eachlocal area.
 - Localauthorities will be able to decide whether th in their area make the introduction of CIL appropri level to set the charge.

- One important premise is that the facility to enter into a negotiated planning obligation using section 106 of the 1990 A ct will remain when CIL is introduced. This is because planning ob ligations can ensure that the specific impacts of a development c an be mitigated.
- Where an authority has in place policies, such as a Planning Obligations SPD, the Government does not provide for the automatic conversion of these types of document into CIL. Obligations signed before any scaling backwill rem ain inforce.

5.0 AimsofthePlanningObligationsSPD

- 5.1 Reflecting Government's aspirations, this SPD I ooks to build upon and improve the Council's existing approach to securing planning obligations. Its specificaims are:
 - Tohelpdeliverthedevelopmentofsustainablecomm unities;
 - To ensure that the additional impacts, including th ose upon infrastructure, services, facilities and the natura I environment which arisefromnewdevelopmentareadequatelymitigated orcompensated forbythatdevelopment;
 - To provide a more transparent, streamlined, practic al, consistent and accountable approach to the negotiation of planning obligations;
 - ToaccordwiththerequirementsofCircular05/2005 ,nationalplanning guidance,theregionalandlocaldevelopmentplana ndbestpractice;
 - To contribute towards achieving the aims and object ives of the CommunityPlanandthoseoftheLocalStrategicPar tnership.

6.0 StatusofthisSPDanditsrelationshiptothe DevelopmentPlan

- 6.1 The intention to prepare this SPD is set out in the Council's Local Development Scheme (LDS). The SPD is primarily inte nded to provide detailed guidance upon how the Council will deliver Policy CS2 of the AdoptedCoreStrategy.
- 6.2 This SPD will be a material consideration in th applications and refusal of planning permission is proposalsdonotcomplywithits requirements. Whe and not agreed, developers will need to justify why obligations sought to be inappropriate and whether material considerations that the Council should tak the consideration of planning likely when development reobligations are sought the reobligations are sought the consider the einto account.
- 6.3 The Government Office for the East of England h as prepared regional planningguidance for the period to 2021. The Regio nal Spatial Strategy for

theEastofEnglandwasapprovedbytheSecretaryo fStateforCommunities andLocalGovernmentandpublishedin May2008. Therelevantpoliciesset withinthisdocumentarereferencedwithinthetabl esundereachobligation.

7.0 SustainabilityAppraisal

- 7.1 The Government is committed to creating sustain able communities; communities that will stand the test of time, where people want to live and whichenablepeopletomeettheiraspirations and potential.
- 7.2 Aligned to this commitment, a Sustainability Ap praisal (SA) of the Planning Obligations Strategy has been carried out which inc orporates the requirements of the European Strategic Environmenta I Assessment (SEA) Directive (2001/42/EC). This is to ensure that the SPD supports the delivery of social, environmental and economic aspects of su stainability. Acopyof the SA/SEA is available as a separated ocument.

8.0 AdoptionandReviewofthisSPD

8.1	The Council first adopted this SPD in the conte (2005) Policy DPS1 on 20 February 2008.	xt of the Adopted Local Plan
8.2	ThisSPDreviewifthefirstofbiennialrevie thesubjectmattersandstandardcharges.	wsReviewsofthisSPDconsider
8.3	It should be noted that charges will be kept up as set out in Section 17.0. If circumstances ar change to, or addition of, an obligation then th alterationtothisSPD. This would be subject top consideration prior to adoption.	ne A uthority may propose an

9.0 GeneralPrinciples

This SPD promotes the Council's adoption of plannin g obligations where they can be clearly justified by the inability of t he quality and capacity of existing facilities to cope with demandarising fro mdevelopment. It provides a process of speed, predictability, transparency an d accountability **primarily through the use of standard charges** together with standard clauses and agreements. Planning obligations are no troposed to make-up existing deficiencies inservice provision.

- 9.1 The area is expected to continue to experience a pattern of development that includes many small residential developments. Collectively these create additional demands. The use of standard char ges provides a can meet its mechanism to ensure that smaller-scale development obligations to fairly and reasonably contribute tow ards new infrastructure and facilities. Therefore, development as small as one dwelling will be required to make contributions relevant to service provision in its locality. This will require the pooling of contributions, whi ch will be functionally and geographically linked to the application. Funds wil I be used in targeted areas to address particular needs arising in both t he rural areas and the towns within the former Mid Bedfordshire area. Comm ercial developments vary considerably in terms of impact on infrastruct ure and services. The principleofrequiringobligationsappliestocomme rcialdevelopment.
- 9.2 The Council has not adopted a 'blanket approach ' to the application of planningobligations. Allobligationswillbeasses sedonasite-by-sitebasis. Where there is a need, standard charges will apply. In the case of large and/orcomplexdevelopmentsitisexpected that obligations willbe tailored to the particular scheme. This could include abrow aneed for considerable remediation.
- 9.3 Applicants should note that on-site provision o f new facilities will often be preferable charges off-s to the use of standard for ite provision/improvements. Indeed, on large developmen ts, it is likely that most new infrastructure and facilities will be prov ided on-site. A major housing scheme, for example, will be expected to pr ovide a range of facilities to serve its residents. The size of buil t facilities and level of contribution will be negotiated on an individual ba sis. The provision on-site bythedeveloperorotheragencymaywellmeanapa rticularobligationhas been met without the need for a financial contribut ion. Off-site provision is likely to focus on mitigation of environmental impa cts. In cases where offsite provision might be justified, for example, thr ough site conditions then thealternativemustbeequallyconvenienttousers
- 9.4 Applicants are encouraged to engage with the Counci I in preapplication discussion stoidentify the nature and scope of obligations necessary to the particular development. It is open to applicants to justify why certain charges should not apply to as cheme.

10.0 ApplicationConsiderations

- 10.1 PlanningObligationsmaybesoughtfromallho using, largecommercial and mixed-use developments. Where a new scheme replaces an existing development the assessment will normally be applied to the net impact of development. This section includes guidance on thre Council will assess whether or not planning obligat ions will be required. Some cases where obligations will not be sought are set out with further details undereachtopic.
- 10.2 In the case of applications for outline planni ng permission where the dwelling mix may not be known, either a general sta ndard of 2.40 occupants per dwelling will be used or a formula ap proach that can be workedoutatalaterstageintheplanningprocess .Theformulaapproach should be agreed by the Council using established a ssumptions about quantity and density. A table would be appended to the S106 agreement anda t a later stage in the planning process, when the dwe lling mix is known, it will be clear from the table what will be the final contributions. More details of the approach are set out in the int roduction to the BackgroundPaper.
- 10.3 Consideration may be given to seeking contributions for facilities beyond the Council's administrative boundary where the yar edesigned to meet the needs of the particular development within the dist also be soughtfor regional/subregional projects.

10.4 Residential

10.4.1 The standard charges relate to developments of one or more dwellings. A dwellingisdefinedasanyselfcontained unit of residential accommodation. Where there is a net increase in the number of dwel lings, charges will be applied to the resultant net increase in bedroom co ntent.Inthecaseofno netchangeinthenumberofdwellings, charges will beappliedwherethere is an increase of 2 or more bedrooms. The calculati on will be the net differencebetweenthetotalapplicablechargesfor thenewdwelling(s)and the existing according to the number of bedrooms.Ch arges will not be applied to house extensions including granny annexe s or to temporary mobile homes. In certain planning obligations exemp tions relate to small units such as 1 bedroom flats and developments such as wardened accommodation, nursing homesorothersimilarinsti tutionaldevelopment.

For some obligations a threshold may be prescribed above a single dwelling because of justification/resourcing diffic ulties. The standard charges per dwelling are based on household occupat ion rates published within the ONS/DEFRA 2002/03 Survey of English Hous ing as used in the Adopted Local Planas follows:

Average per dwelling	1Bed	2Beds	3Beds	4Beds	5Beds	6Beds	7,7+ Beds
2.4	1.3	1.9	2.6	3.2	3.6	3.9	4.4
persons	persons	persons	persons	persons	persons	persons	persons

10.4.2 Affordable Housing. All development sites above the dwellingunit/sitearea thresholds set out in Policy CS7 of the Core Strate gy and the Affordable Housing SPG (July 2004) require the provision of af fordable housing. Planningapplicationsforsuchsiteswillberequir edtomakeappropriateon andoffsiteprovisionforfacilitiesandinfrastru cture.Theywillbesubjectof a Planning Obligation, which will need to incorpora te the delivery of affordablehousing, and, where appropriate, all the relevant obligation S set out in this SPD. This applies equally to Registered Social Landlord s (RSLs)astodeveloperspromotingmixed-useschemes thatmakeprovision for affordable housing. Obligations will be negotia ted on site-by-site basis, which will enable a developer to justify why any pa rticular contribution shouldnotbeincluded.

10.5 Non-ResidentialDevelopment

Obligations may also be sought from commercial deve lopment. The range of possible developments apart from large industria I/business schemes includesmixed-use, retail, hotels, and holiday/lei sureattractions. They may require mitigation and/or generate needs to provide additional facilities to assist employees and/or the local community such as libraries, childcare, openspaceandsportsprovision. The need for Plann ingObligationswillbe considered on a case-by-case basis and generally ap plied to the net increase in floor space. Obligations likely to be s ought from commercial development are set out in the tables below where a n indicative threshold maybeincluded.

10.6 IndicativeRangeOfObligations

The basis of the standard charges is set out in the basis of the standard charges is set out in the basis of the standard charges is set out in the basis SPD. The Summary Table 1 below indicates the r ange of obligations and where they will **normally** be applied as a standard charge (SC) or negotiated on a case-by-case basis (N). Full detail s are set out in subsequents ections.

Table 1: Summary of Types of Planning Obligations Sought for ResidentialDevelopment

Obligation	Specificmatters	Standard Charge(SC) orNegotiated case-by-case (N)	Primary Responsibilityfor agreeingobligation
Education:	1.MainstreamEducation:Lower, Middle&UpperSchools	SC	CBC
	2.EarlyYearsEducationand Daycare	SC	СВС
	3.Children'sCentresandChildren's SocialServices	SC	СВС
	4.SchoolTransport	N	CBC
Sustainable	1.Transportation:General Requirements	Ν	СВС
Transport:	2.HighwaysWorks	Ν	CBC
	3.Walking/CyclingandSaferRoutes toSchools. MidBedsCycleNetwork	N SC	CBC
	4.PublicTransport/Sustainable TransportMeasures	N	CBC
HealthCare:	1.HealthCareFacilities	SC	CBC
Environmental	1.Archaeology	N	CBC
Impacts:	2.HistoricEnvironment	N	CBC
	3.BiodiversityandGeology	N	CBC
	4.Landscape	N	CBC
	5.FloodRiskManagement	N	Beds&IveIIDB
MixofHousing:	1.AffordableHousing	SC	CBC
J	2.ExtracareandEnhanced ShelteredHousing	N	CBC
Leisure,Recreational	1.IndoorSportsandLeisureCentres	SC	CBC
OpenSpace&Green	2.RecreationalOpenSpace	SC	CBC
Infrastructure:	3.Allotments	N	CBC
	4.CountrysideRecreationSpace, GreenInfrastructureandForestof MarstonVale	SC	СВС
	5.RightsofWay	N	CBC
CommunityFacilities	1.Village&CommunityHalls	SC	CBC
andServices:	2.YouthServices	N	CBC
	3.Libraries	SC	CBC
	4.LocalShopsandServices	N	CBC
	5.PlacesofWorship	N	CBC
	6.Cemeteries&BurialGrounds	SC	CBC
CommunityCohesion:	1.WelcomeInformationPacks	SC	CBC
	2.InformationTechnologyand CommunityWebsites	N	CBC
WasteManagement:	1.WasteCollection;Kerbside BringRecyclingFacilities	SC N	CBC
EmergencyServices:	1.FireandRescueServices	N	CBC
·	2.Policing	SC	CBC
PublicRealmand	1.PublicArt	SC	CBC
CommunitySafety:	2.CCTV	N	CBC

11.0 TheBasisofPlanningObligationsSought

11.1 Education

- 11.1.1 As the Education Authority, Central Bedfordshire Co uncil (CBC) has the statutory responsibility for the provision of educa tion services. This provision includes nursery, lower, middle and upper education plus sixth-formeducationandspecialneedsservices and facil ities.
- 11.1.2 In accordance with the Sustainable Communities Plan , the Council wishes to ensure that the impact of new development is man aged and that additionaleducationalinfrastructureandservices neededasaresultofnew developmentareprovided intandem with that development.
- 11.1.3 Bedfordshire County Council had operated a system o fseeking developer contributions for education provision since 2002. This system was incorporated into the County Council's **Developer Contributions Strategy** (adopted March 2007) and is now adopted within this SPD. In accordance with the that adopted policy, planning obligations will be sought by this Council towards the following:
 - Mainstream Education Needs: Lower, Middle and Upper Schools;
 - EarlyYearsEducationandDaycare;
 - Children'sSocialServicesandChildren'sCentres;
 - SchoolTransport.

11.1.4 MainstreamEducationRequirements:Lower,Middlean dUpper Schools

Thedemandforschoolplacesfromeachnewdevelopm entiscalculatedby the Education Authority, Central Bedfordshire, usin q a census-based model, which forecasts the number of children gener ated in each age group. The model takes into account the number, (a ndwhereknown)the type and mix of dwellings proposed. The cost of in dividual places is then multipliedbythechildgenerationfigurestoresul tinacontributionfigureper dwelling.ThecostperpupilisbasedoncurrentDC SFguidanceoncostper pupilplace,adjustedtoreflectCentralBedfordshi re'scosts.

Table2:MainstreamEdu	cationRequirements
Typeoffacilityforwhich provisionmaybeneeded	 Financeforadditionaleducationalprovisionatlow er, middleandupper schools. Newsitesandbuildings. Where developments require new buildings the full c apital costs will be soughtincludingthefittingoutofthebuilding,1 ayingoutorextendingplaying fields etc, initial costs of equipment for the school, and fees for the design /supervisionetc. Alsofornewschoolsthecostsof providinga"schoolsafety" schemeneartheschoolentrance(s)maybesoughtan dinfrastructure within thehousingbasedontheSchoolTravelPlanandAcc essibilitystrategies. Intheeventofthedeveloperprovidingabuilding, itwillneedtobebuilttoan agreed Council specification, with the developer pa Council for preparing and checking that the specifi cation is complied with beforehandover. Whereseveralsites contributetotheneedforane costoflandandbuildingsmaybespreadbetweenth esitesonthebasisofa formulaic "standard charge". Timing of contribution s and provision will be assessedonacase-by-casebasis.
Currentpolicy/guidanceon theissue	Guidance on Contributions for Education Provision w as approved by the former Bedfordshire County Council in 2002. However the opportunity was takentoupdatetheguidanceinlightof2001censu sandproposeddeliveryof affordable housing in smaller groupings . Annex 1 of the Background Paper accompanyingthisSPDincludescurrentDCSFguidanc eoncost/pupilplace. Annex2includesinformationonsitesizesandsite suitability. AdoptedCoreStrategyPolicyCS2. RSSPolicySS2
Geographicalareaswhere knownissues	Annex 1 contains maps and schedules which are also available on the Council's website. School capacity varies and consultation with the Children's Services department is required on all s ites of 10 or more dwellings. The Council's Education team can give details of s chool capacities and numbers on rollusing existing and ptodated at a sources.
BasisofChildren'sServices departmentassessingneed andcontributions.	The estimated pupil numbers to arise from a new dev of 4 children/age group/100 dwellings is compared w catchment area school and forecast school rolls, ta housing permitted but not built. Capacity excludes temporary accommodation. Where there is insufficient capacit y then contributions will be sought on the basis of DCSF current indicators o extensions unless there is a costed feasibility sch canbeused to assess costs, or a new school or sit canbeused to assess costs, or a new school or si
Currentcostguidelines	The current DCSF figures for cost/pupil place in 2008/9 for extensions are£11,965lowerschool,£15,049middleschooland£18,455upperschool
Threshold/typeof developmentwhichmay triggerneed	Residential development of 1 dwelling or more will be expected to contribute towards new provision in a reasofneed. Contributions are not sought for elderly, student or 1 bedroom flats/houses. Up to a 50% allowance may be made for 2 bed flats d ependent on firm information on the dwelling type and mix. More det ails are included in Background Paper Annex 1.

ChargingMethod

StandardChargefornewresidentialdevelopment

where there is insufficient capacity to provide for additional educational needs arising from the developmentproposed.Genericstandardchargesare:

 $\pounds 2,393p' erdwellingfor lowerschool provision$ $<math>\pounds 2,408p erdwelling formiddleschool provision$ $<math>\pounds 2,953p erdwelling for upper school provision$ $<math>\pounds 7,754$

DerivedStandardChargesfordwellingsare:

	2Bed	2Bed	3Beds	4Beds		5Beds		6Beds	5	7+
	house	flat								Beds
Lower	£1894	£947	£2592	£3191	£	3590	£3	8889	£4	387
Middle	£1906	£953	£2609	£3211	£	3612	£	3913	£4	415
Upper	£2338	£1169	£3199	£3937	£	4430	£4	1799	£5	414
Total	£6138	£3069	£8400	£10339	£	11632		£1260)1	£14216

Wheredevelopments are of a scale that may require for existing schools, provision will be negotiated BedfordshireCouncil. newschools,orcauseseriousproblems on a case-by-case basis by Central

Note: ThecurrentsystemofMainstreamEducationsplitsp upilsintothreeagegroupsaged5-9,9-13and13-18Legalagreementswillcontinuetobewordedflexibl ysothatexpenditurecanbeusedtotackleshortfa llsin provisionfortheappropriateagegroupinthecatc hmentareairrespectiveofthelocation/tier.

11.1.5 EarlyYearsEducationandDaycare

The Council's requirements for new development to c ontributetowardsthe additional provision of pre-schooled ucation and da ycarearesetoutbelow:

Typeoffacilityforwhich	3+nurseryclassonproposednewschool,
provisionmaybeneeded	3+unitonexistingschool Communitycentresuitableforpre-schooluse, 3+EarlyyearsprovisioninChildren'sCentre Daynurseryfrom0+,site(0.2ha)orfacilityonl argedevelopments ProvisionforEarlyYearsandExtendedServicesat neworexistingschool 3+ provision can be made in several ways but any fa cility would need to meetgovernmentguidelinesforsessionalordaycar efortheagegroup
Currentpolicy/guidanceon theissue	All children 3+ are entitled to 5 half-day sessions of pre-school education/week funded by the government. Childcare Act 2006 requires local authorities to secure adequate early learning provision and to secure sufficientchildcareforparentswhowishtowork. Government policy is for extended schools for child care and Children's Centreswherehealth/socialservicesetc.outreach provisionismade.School sitesareviewedasagoodlocationforthesefacil ities. AdoptedCoreStrategyPolicyCS2. RSSPolicySS2
Geographicalareaswhere knownissues	Annex1 contains a plan showing areas where there a re or will be capacity issues - Ampthill, Biggleswade, Flitwick, Harlington, Henlow, Houghtor Conquest(Wixamsonly), Meppershall,PottonandShefford.
Basisofassessingneedand contributions	Usingsamepupilgeneration rates as for education an assessment is made of the number of children between the age of 3 and schoolentry age that will be entitled to early years education. Then the DCSF cost/pupil place (primary) is applied. More details in Annex10fth eBackground Paper.
Currentcostguidelines	30place3+unitaspartofnewschoolwillcosta placeunitapprox.£350,000.Anew'standalone'facpprox.£250,000anda50 ilitywillcostmore.
Threshold/typeof developmentwhichmay triggerneed	Residential development of 1 dwelling or more will be expected to contributetowardsnewprovisionwhereneededlocal ly.Sites/facilities for new on-site daycare provision may be sought from large housingsites of 500 units or commercial/employment developments of 1000 employees or more.Contributions are not sought for elderly, studento Up to a 50% allowance may be made for 2 bed flats d ependent on firm information on the dwelling type and mix.

StandardChargefornewresidentialdevelopmentsof

wherethereisinsufficientcapacityatpresentto arisingfromthedevelopmentproposed. Standardchargeis: £718 perdwelling

1ormoredwellings

provideforadditionalearlyyearseducationalneed s

DerivedStandardChargesare

	2Bed	2Bedflat	3Beds	4Beds	5Beds	6Beds	7+
	House						Beds
1	£568	£284	£778	£957	£1077	£1167 £	1316

Commercial development of 1000 employees to be nego CentralBedfordshireCouncilastheEducationAutho rity.

tiated on a case-by-case basis by

11.1.6 *Children'sCentres*

The Council's requirements for new development to c on tribute towards the additional provision of children's centres and children's social services are setout in the table below:

Typeoffacilityforwhich provisionmaybeneeded	Additional accommodation to form children's centres at schools. Centres alsoprovideaccommodationforoutreachworker.					
Currentpolicy/guidanceon theissue	Governmentpublication"EveryChildMatters"2003. AdoptedCoreStrategyPolicyCS2. RSSPolicySS2					
Geographicalareaswhere knownissues	Ampthill, Arlesey, Aspley Guise, Clifton, Clophill, Cranfield, Flitton and Greenfield, Henlow Camp, Henlow Village, Houghton Conquest (Wix ams only),Langford,Maulden,Meppershall,Potton,Pull oxhill,Sandy,Shillington, Silsoe,Stondon,Tingrith,WestoningandWoburn					
Basisofassessingneedand contributions	Children'scentresaretobeprovidedforevery800 childrentoprovidejoined upservices.					
	A social worker is needed for about every 100 house s, though only the capital costs of local outreach/counselling facilit ies will be sought for children'sservices.SocialServicessuggest1room andstoreisrequiredfor every500-1000houses.					
	SeeAnnex1oftheBackgroundPaper.					
Currentcostguidelines	FreestandingChildren'scentrescostapproximately Thecostofprovidingadditionalpermanentroomspac SocialServicesmaycostintheregionof£300,000.					
Threshold/typeof developmentwhichmay triggerneed	Standard Charge for new residential developments of dwellings wherethereisinsufficientcapacity 1 or more					
uiggemeeu	Contributions are not sought for elderly, studento r1 bedroom flats/houses. Up to a 50% allowance may be made for 2 bed flats d ependent on firm informationonthedwellingtypeandmix.					
ChargingMethod						
Standard Charge for new res upgradedchildren'scentresarer	neededlocally.					
Standardchargeis:£203perdv						
Standardchargeis:£203perdv DerivedStandardChargesare	;					
	4Beds 5Beds 6Beds 7+Beds					

11.1.7 SchoolTransport

The Council's requirements for new development to c additional provision of school transport services a below:

ontribute towards the re set out in the table

Table5:SchoolTranspo	rt
Typeoffacilityforwhich provisionmaybeneeded	 Fundingforschooltransportforpupilsfromlarge developmentsuntilon siteschoolprovisionismade. Alsointerim"gap"fundingforschooltransportin initialyears(upto3yrs) betweenchildrenmovingintonewdevelopmentsandb udgetprovision. Facilitiesatdestinationschoolsforbusesto"dro poff"pupils Pickupfacilitiesclosetothesiteitself.
Currentpolicy/guidanceon theissue	The Council's policy on school transport to bus pup ils up to age 16 on distanceorhighwaysafetygrounds. AdoptedCoreStrategyPoliciesCS2,andCS4. RSSPolicyT1
Geographicalareaswhere knownissues	Obligationsmayapplydistrictwide
Basisofassessingneedand contributions	Where under the Council's School Transport Policyr needforprovisionofschool transport and problems estimated on cost of providing for the estimated nu forward each year, as the site is developed likelyequirements there is a are likely to arise. Costs mber of children coming to be eligible for school transport.
Threshold/typeof	Residentialdevelopmentsof50dwellingsormore.
developmentwhichmay triggerneed	Contributions are not sought for elderly, student o and up to a 50% allowance may be made for 2 bed fla information on the dwelling mix. More details are PaperAnnex1. r1 bedroom flats/houses ts when there is firm included in Background
ChargingMethod	To be negotiated on a case-by-case basis by Central Bedfordshire CouncilastheEducationAuthority.

11.2 SustainableTransport

- PPG13 "Transport" promotes accessibility to jobs, s 11.2.1 hopping, leisure facilities and services by public transport walking andcyclingandseeksto reduce the need to travel, especially by car. The P PG makes it clear that planning obligations may be used to achieve improve ments to public transport, walking and cycling where such measures would be likely to influencetravelpatternstothedevelopmentinvolv ed.eitherontheirownor as part of a package of measures. Obligations may t herefore include both off-site and on-site measures such as pedestrian an d cycling facilities, public transport facilities and services, new roads and junctions, traffic calming and other highway safety measures, travel p lans and parking management, with the emphasis upon maximising acces s by public transport, walking and cycling.
- 11.2.2 Formajor development proposals it is normally poss transportation measures and high ways works required are usually identified through Travel Assessments (specific negotiations. Smaller developments do not cumulative impacts of those smaller developments ar

ibletoidentifyspecific .Theserequirements TAs) or through siterequire TAs but the everysignificant and together, may exceed those of larger developments. therefore that there is a need for all developments maximising accessibility by non-car modes, in line Bedfordshire Local Transport Plan (LTP2) and the Cou Strategy and Development Management Policies DPD.

TheCouncilconsiders to contribute towards with PPG13, the ncil's adopted Core

- 11.2.3 Central Bedfordshire Council is the authority prima rily responsible for coordinatingtransportationservices and infrastructu reimprovements locally. It actions local improvements, in particular in relati onto the cycle way network, which it helps deliver in accordance with the forme rMid Bedfordshire Cycle Mapping Project. The Highways Agency may be involve d where schemes affect Trunk Roads.
- 11.2.4 The Council's approach to negotiating planning obli gations upon transportation issues is incorporated into the form er County Council's Developer Contributions Strategy (adopted March 200 7). The Council has adopted the former County Council's requirements wi thin this SPD as the basis of planning obligations for additional transportation provision required in association with new development. Details are set tout below.

Table6:Transportation	:GeneralRequirements
Typeoffacilityforwhich provisionmaybeneeded	 Requirements will often be identified through Trave IAssessment and Travel Plans. Obligations may cover: HighwayWorks, traffic calming and management (see Table7) Improvement to the local highway network with parti cular emphasis on walking, cycling and saferroutestoschools (see T able8) Public transport, improvement to facilities and ser vices (see Table9) Travel information packs with information on public transport and other local sustainable travel opport unities. More details below in separate sections.
Currentpolicy/guidanceon theissue	NationalPlanningPolicyGuidanceNotes,inparticuIarPPG13.Former Bedfordshire County Council's document Approach to Highway and TransportationIssues, updatedNovember2006-this3 in view of its key role in identifying the range contributions required, inthe context of the Local DFTGuidanceonAccessibilityPlanning.Transport Plan (LTP2) and Development MaAdopted Core Strategy Policy CS4 and Development Management Policy DM11.
	RSSPoliciesSS2andT1 SeeAnnex3ofBackgroundPaper
Geographicalareaswhere knownissues	Obligationsmayapplydistrictwide. The transporta tion is sues associated with a development will vary throughout the district and locations but all substantial new developments in t require transportation obligations.
Basisofassessingneedand contributions.	Local Plan, Travel Assessment, Travel Plan which is a key tool in identifying needs for all modes of transport, negotiation at pl anning application, Design and Accessibility Statement.

Transportation–GeneralRequirements

Threshold/typeof developmentwhichmay triggerneed	Any development may have some obligation commensura te to its size and location.
	Travel Plans will generally be required for residen tial development of 50 or more dwellings and employment areas of more than 10 00 sq. m gross floor area. Itisexpected that these will accompany plan ning applications.
ChargingMethod	To be negotiated on a case-by-case basis by Central Bedfordshire CouncilastheHighwaysAuthority.

HighwayWorks

Table7:HighwaysWork	S
Typeoffacilityforwhich provisionmaybeneeded	 Majornewroadaspartofdevelopmentproposals Off-sitehighwayworkssuchasjunctionimprovement ,trafficcalmingand management Mitigation"pot"formajorsitestodealwithfutur eimprovementworksas part of a "plan, monitor, manage approach" together with funding for trafficcountmonitoring. SeeAnnex3oftheBackgroundPaperforfurtherinf ormation.
Currentpolicy/guidanceon theissue	PPG13.and the former Bedfordshire County Councild ocument Approach to Highwayand Transportation Issues, March 2007–see Annex3. Adopted Core StrategyPolicy CS4 and Development Man agement Policy DM11. RSSPolicyT1
Geographicalareaswhere knownissues	AppliestothewholeoftheformerMidBedfordshire area.Allsubstantialnew developmentsintheareaarelikelytorequiretran sportationobligations.
Basisofassessingneedand contributions.	Local Plan/LDF, Local Transport Plan, Travel Assess ment and Travel Plans are the key tool sused to identify the need for obling ations.
Threshold/typeof developmentwhichmay triggerneed	Any development may have some obligation commensura te to its size and location.
ChargingMethod	To be negotiated on a case-by-case basis by CentralBedfordshireCouncilastheHighwaysAuthority.Endot

Walking/CyclingandSaferRoutestoSchool

Typeoffacilityforwhich	FormerMidBedfordshireCouncilCyclewayNetworkPr oject
provisionmaybeneeded	 Neworimprovedroutesforpedestriansandcyclists toexisting/plannedcyclewayandfootpathnetworka innearbysettlements-onoroffroadasappropria forroutestolower/middleschools) Safe crossing points such as light controlled cross association with traffic calming), bridge, and unde particular problem is envisaged CCTV provision may including reasonable contribution towards maintenan Otherwiseductingmayberequired. Cycleparking SeeAnnexes3&4oftheBackgroundPaperforfurth erinformation.
Currentpolicy/guidanceon theissue	PPG13, the former Bedfordshire County Council publi cation Cycle Stand, SchoolTravelPlanStrategy,DfTGoodPracticeGuid e(October2005).
	Adopted Core Strategy Policy CS4 and Development Ma nagement Policy DM11. RSSPoliciesT1,T4andT9 The Former Mid Bedfordshire District Cycle Mapping Project identifies the needforcyclewayimprovements across the district aspart of the creation of asingleand comprehensive network.
Geographicalareaswhere knownissues	ObligationswillacrossthewholeoftheFormerMid Bedfordshirearea.
Basisofassessingneedand contributions	LocalPlan,TravelAssessmentandTravelPlanaccom partofplanningapplication. The basis for calculation of the charge is set out BackgroundPaper.
Currentcostguidelines	Zebracrossing£25,000;Puffincrossing£35,000;Li ghting£2000percolumn; New footway/cycleway (2-3 m wide) £70-£100/metre ex cluding design/supervision.
Threshold/typeof developmentwhichmay triggerneed	Residential development of 1 dwelling or more for the district wide cyclenetwork and any development may have some additionaI obligationcommensuratetoitssizeandlocation.TravelPlansaregenerallyrequiredforresidentialdevelopmentof50ormore
	dwellings/1000sq.mgrossfloorareaforcommercia I.
ChargingMethod	

TheStandardChargeis:£467;

DerivedStandardChargesare:

Bedroom	2Beds	3Beds	4Beds	5Beds	6Beds	7+
						Beds
£253	£370	£506	£623	£701	£759	£856

Thisstandardchargewillberequiredinadditiont oanyou pedestrian and cycle linkages needed to improve acc school, which willbenegotiated on a case-by-case bas the Highways Authority..

oanyotherobligationsprovidingmorelocal e acc essibility or provide safer routes to basisbyCentralBedfordshireCouncilas

PublicTransport/SustainableTransportMeasures

Table9:PublicTranspo	rt/SustainableTransportMea sures
Typeoffacilityforwhich provisionmaybeneeded	 Financial Contribution to improved public transport services or Demand Responsive Transportserviceinearly years of a velopment Contribution towards railway stations, improvements and interchange facilities Provision of bus routes within the development, com pleted to surface courseforearly busroute provision Busprioritylanesor"gates" on/offsite Improvements tobusstops for low level buses, disa bled access Planned provision of public transport through welcome packs for instance provided by developers Contribution to Park and Ridefacility and services inlieu of town centre parking provision Carsharing schemes, travelinformation systems/bro adband connection See Annex 30 (the Background Paperfor further inf ormation.
Currentpolicy/guidanceon theissue	PPG13, Former Bedfordshire County Council documentPlanning Policy,HighwayandTransportationIssues,updatedNov06-seeAppendix3.Adopted Core Strategy Policy CS4 and Development Management PolicyDM11.RSSPoliciesSS2,T1,T7andT13
Geographicalareaswhere knownissues	AppliesacrossthewholeoftheformerMidBedfords hirearea.
Basisofassessingneedand contributions	Travel Assessment/Residential or Workplace Travel Plan or School Travel Plans.
Threshold/typeof developmentwhichmay triggerneed	Any development may have some obligation commensura te to its size and location.
ChargingMethod	To be negotiated on a case-by-case basis by Central Bedfordshire CouncilastheHighwaysAuthority

11.3 HealthCareFacilities

- 11.3.1 The levels of housing and population growth planned Bedfordshire area will place additional pressure on social care provision. Whilst in some instances, ex capacitytocopewithgrowth;NHSBedfordshirein communities will need new or extended health facili growth. There will also be additional needs for Sec HealthCarefacilities.
- 11.3.2 The basis of health proposals and priorities is set out in the NHS Bedfordshiremediumtermstrategy"AHealthierBedf ordshire2007–2012"
- 11.3.3 Work undertaken by the NHS Bedfordshire identifies the cost of a 4-GP Primary Healthcare Centre as being in the order of £1.87m (accommodation and land). This equates to a contrib ution for healthcare of an average £703 per dwelling.
- 11.3.4 Additional placements generated by population growt h for Secondary and Mental Health Care have been costed by the NHS Bed fordshire and equatetoanaverageperdwellingof£568and£32r espectively.
- 11.3.5 The calculation basis for these charges are set out in Annex 5 of BackgroundPaper.Thesestandardchargesaresetou tinthetablebelow:

Table10:HealthCareFa	cilities
Typeoffacilityforwhich provisionmaybeneeded	 NewPrimaryCareCentres AdditionalSecondaryCarefacilities AdditionalMentalHealthCarefacilities.
Currentpolicy/guidanceon theissue	AdoptedCoreStrategyPolicyCS3. RSSPolicySS2
Geographicalareaswhere knownissues	The whole of the former Mid Bedfordshire area for Secondary and MentalHealthCare.Primary care in areas of need: Ampthill, Arlesey, Biggleswade, Cranfield,Flitwick,MarstonMoretaine,Sandy/PottonandStotfold
Basisofassessingneedand contributions.	NHS Bedfordshire contribution calculation set out i n Annex 5 of the BackgroundPaper. WherechargesforPrimaryHealthCarearerequired and extensions to existing facilities are required elementofthechargewouldbeapplicable. indefinedareasofneed then only the buildings
Threshold/typeof developmentwhichmay triggerneed	Allnewresidentialdevelopment. HealthImpactAssessmentsHIA)willbeusedasfoll ows: 50–199dwellingswithinareasofneed 200–999dwellings-allareas-highlevelHIA 1000+dwellingsfullHIA

ChargingMethod

Standard Charge for all new residential development where new facilities are needed to help provide for additional health care needs arising from the development proposed. The standard charges are:

PrimaryHealthCare-£444(Buildings),£156(Land)- £600total DerivedChargesare:

	1Bedroom	2Beds	3Beds	4Beds	5Beds	6Beds	; 7+
							Beds
Building	£241	£352	£481	£592	£666	£722	£814
Land	£85	£124	£169	£208	£234	£254	£286
Total	£326	£476	£650	£800	£900	£976	£1100
	HealthCare: argesare:	£568					
Bedroom	-	3Beds	4Beds	5Beds	6Beds	7+ Roda	
	2Beds	3Beds 2615	4Beds £757	5Beds £852		7+ Beds 1041	
Bedroom £308 MentalHeal DerivedCha	2Beds £449 thCare:£32 argesare:	2615	£757	£852	£923 £	Beds 1041	
Bedroom £308 MentalHeal	2Beds £449 thCare:£32 argesare:					Beds	

11.4 EnvironmentalImpacts

- 11.4.1 In response to the issue of climate change and in p articular, the Government's aspiration that all new development sh ould be 'carbon neutral' by 2016, consideration has been given to t he introduction of a planning obligation on all new development to ensur e that the impact of carbon generation involved in the production and co nstruction of development is off-set. This off-setting could be a chieved through the paymentofacarbonimpactcontributionbasedupon thecostsofnewtree and woodland planting sufficient to 'lock up' carbo n produced by new development. This SPD includes the partial achievem ent of these objectives through implementation of Green Infrastr ucture and Forest of Marston Vale charges. In addition it is now intende d to achieve the zero carbon code level 6 for new homes by 2016 through p rogressive changes to the Building Regulations from April 2008 onwards and to secure similar standards for commercial development. Accordingly t his SPD does not includeacarbonoffsetcharge.
- 11.4.2 Planningobligationswillalsobesoughttomitigat eanumberof direct'site related environmental impacts of development upon a rchaeology, the historic environment, biodiversity, geology, landsc ape and flood risk management. These are separate to the Green Infrast ructure standard chargessetoutinTable20, which include these im pactstopics. The direct environmental impacts will be negotiated on a case-by-case basis and this

willensurethatobligationsarenotsoughttwice.

11.4.3 Thebasisforsecuringplanningobligationstodeal with these environmental impacts is set out below.

Archaeology

Table12:Archaeology	
Typeoffacilityforwhich provisionmaybeneeded	Archaeological investigation; protection, managemen t, interpretation and enhancementofsitesandfeatures.
Currentpolicy/guidanceon theissue	PPG's15and16. AdoptedCoreStrategyPolicyCS15. RSSPoliciesENV6andC1
Geographicalareaswhere knownissues	Anyareasofarchaeologicalinterestwithinthefor merMidBedfordshirearea
Basisofassessingneedand contributions	On an individual case-by-case basis dependant on the eassessment of impacts and relevant policy and guidance. Generally archaeological issues are dealt with by condition after initial assessment but there are occasions when S106 agreements are recommended as the most appropriate way to deal with specific issues directly related to the sites such as archaeological linvestigation, protection, management and enhancement of sites and features. Public access to sites and provision of interpretation boards will also be considered.
Threshold/typeof developmentwhichmay triggerneed	Any development affecting areas of archaeological interest and Scheduled AncientMonuments
ChargingMethod	To be negotiated on a case-by-case basis by Central Bedfordshire Council

HistoricEnvironment

Table13:HistoricEnviro	nment(notincludedunder Archaeology)
Typeoffacilityforwhich provisionmaybeneeded	Repair, protection monitoring, restoration, conservation management, enhancement, public access to and interpretation of assets such as historic buildings, structures and a buildings and conservation areas) and historic park s and gardens (including registeredhistoric parks and gardens).
Currentpolicy/guidanceon theissue	PPGs15and16. Adopted Core StrategyPolicy CS15 and Development Ma nagement Policy DM15 RSSPoliciesENV6andC1
Geographicalareaswhere knownissues	AppliesacrosstheformerMidBedfordshirearea.
Basisofassessingneedand contributions	On an individual case-by-case basis dependant on the eassessment of impacts and relevant policy and guidance. Generally historic environment issues are dealt with through the application and by condition. There are occasions where S106 ag reements are recommended as the most appropriate way of dealing with specific issues e.g. repairs to a historic asset secured through a development or monitoring of its condition.
Threshold/typeof developmentwhichmay triggerneed	Any development affecting features and areas of arc hitectural or historic interest.

ChargingMethod	To be negotiated on a case-by-case	basis by Central Bedfordshire
	Council.	

BiodiversityandGeology

Table14:Biodiversityand	lGeology
Typeoffacilityforwhich provisionmaybeneeded .	Creation and long-term implementation of a protecti ve management regime for existing habitats, species or geological sites. Creation of new habitats, sites for species conservation or geological sites and adequate provision to secure long-term management.
Currentpolicy/guidanceonthe issue	PPS9;DefraCircular01/2005;ODPM/Defra/EnglishNa ture(2005)Planning forBiodiversityandGeologicalConservation:AGui detoGoodPractice.UK andLocalBiodiversityActionPlansandLocalGeodi versityPlan. AdoptedCoreStrategyPolicyCS18 and DevelopmentM anagement Policy DM17 RSSPoliciesENV1,ENV3andSS8
Geographicalareaswhere knownissues	AppliesacrosstheformerMidBedfordshirearea.
Basisofassessingneedand contributions	Onacase-by-casebasisdependantonassessmentof ecological/geological impactsofdevelopment.
Threshold/typeof developmentwhichmay triggerneed	Any development, which has an impact on priority habitats, species or geology (defined in UK and Local Biodiversity Action n Plans and Local GeodiversityPlan,BAPandGP). Anydevelopmentthathasanimpactonsitesorspec iesprotectedbylawor on locally designated sites. (County Wildlife Sitens, Regionally Important Geological Sites, sites identified as of local biod iversity significance in local greenspaceorotherstrategies). Any development assessed as having significant resu ltant impact on important priority habitats/ species/geological sitnes, sites and species protected bylaworlocally designated site.
ChargingMethod	To be negotiated on a case-by-case basis by Central Bedfordshire Council.

Landscape

Table15:Landscape	
Typeoffacilityforwhich provisionmaybeneeded .	Conservingandaddingtolandscapecharacterthrough:•enhancementandlongtermmanagementofexistinglandscapes•creation,establishmentandlongtermmanagementofnewlandscaping•integratingnewdevelopmentsandlandscapingwithexistingThissectioncovershardandsoftlandscaping.Landscaperenewalneedstotake account of cultural and ecological resources and the potential forenhancement, as well as the existing characteristics and condition of the
Currentpolicy/guidanceonthe issue	PPS7; AdoptedCoreStrategyPoliciesCS16andDevelopment ManagementPolicy DM16;RSSPoliciesSS8andENV2 The Bedfordshire Landscape Character Assessment. Co untryside Agency: CountrysideInandAroundTowns;Bedford/MiltonKey nesCanalCorridor.
Geographicalareaswhere knownissues	AppliesacrosstheformerMidBedfordshirearea. National, regional and local priorities for conservation/enhancement include the Chilterns AONB, Forest of Marston Vale, growth areas and other landscapeareasidentified in the Bedfordshire Strategic Green Infrastructure

	Plan.			
Basisofassessingneedand contributions.	On a case-by-case basis, following landscape assess ment and a study of the visual impact on the surrounding landscape.			
Threshold/typeof developmentwhichmay triggerneed	Any development, which has a resultant impact on la ndscape character, resulting in the need to restore, enhance or protec texisting features and/or to create a new, appropriate landscape context.			
ChargingMethod	To be negotiated on a case-by-case basis by Central Bedfordshire Council.			

FloodRiskManagement

Table16:FloodRiskManagemer	nt
Typeoffacilityforwhich provisionmaybeneeded	Future maintenance, refurbishment and replacement o f flood risk managementfacilitiesprovidedbydevelopertoserv edevelopment.
	Contribution to improve existing off-site system wh into, so as to achieve the required standards of se pretopostdevelopment. ich development outfalls rvice that may differ from
Currentpolicy/guidanceon theissue	PPS25.AdoptedCoreStrategyPolicyCS13andDevel opmentManagement PolicyDM4 RSSPoliciesSS2,WAT2andWAT4
Geographicalareaswhere knownissues	AppliesacrosstheformerMidBedfordshirearea.
Basisofassessingneedand contributions	Alldevelopmentsrequireafloodriskassessmentin accordancewithPPS25. On an individual case-by-case basis dependant on the Flood Risk Assessment prepared by the developer to the satisfa ction of the Operating Authority.
Threshold/typeof developmentwhichmay triggerneed	Alldevelopment.
ChargingMethod	To be negotiated on a case-by-case basis with the Bedfordshire and River Ivel Internal Drainage Board if the site is w ithin, or there are impactsonthedrainageintheBoard'sdistrict. ConsultationwiththeEnvironmentAgency

11.5 MixofHousing

11.5.1 Policy DM12 of the Core Strategy and Development Ma nagement Policies **DPD**expects all new residential developments to pro videamixofhousing types, tenures and sizes in order to meet the needs of all sections of the community. This includes the provision of 'Lifetime 'Homes. The Council may also produce a further guidance note or supplem entary planning document to clarify the mix required. Where appropr iate, planning obligations may be used by the Council to secure th ese requirements for housingmix.

AffordableHousing

- 11.5.2 ThisSPDsetsoutnonewCouncilguidancerelating toplanningobligations foraffordablehousing.
- 11.5.3 The Council's current requirement for affordable ho using is 35% on qualifyingsites in order to deliver 28% of afford a blehousing overall. Of this provision, the Council expects that 44% should be p rovided as affordable rented and 56% intermediate rent, shared ownership and discount market/shared equity tenures.
- 11.5.6 Comprehensive guidance detailing the Council's appr oach to planning obligations for affordable housing provision is set out in former the Mid Bedfordshire Council's Supplementary Planning Guida nce on Affordable Housing(AdoptedJuly2004). Thatguidancewillbe reviewedinthelightof subsequent work to update former Mid Bedfordshire C ouncil's Housing RequirementsStudy(ORS2003)andcurrentworktoh elpdeterminefuture sitethresholdsforaffordablehousingprovision.

ExtracareandEnhancedShelteredHousing

- TheCouncil'sSocialServicesindicatesanincreasi 11.5.7 ngneedfortheprovision Extracarehousingisin of'extracare'andenhancedsheltered(ES)housing. essence, purpose built accommodation in which varyi ng amounts of care and support can be offered and where some services and facilities are shared. Such housing 'bridges the gap' between nurs ing home accommodation and owner/occupier retirement homes. Reviewofhousing and care needs of older people in Bedfordshire: Rep ortfromtheextraCare CharitableTrustandContactConsultingtotheform erBedfordshireCounty Council(September2006)indicatedanshortfallin theperiodto2015of180 units of extracare housing, 72 units of rented ESh ousingand144 units of leasehold ES housing in the former Mid Bedfordshire area. Provision is usuallyin40-60units.
- 11.5.8In accordance with Adopted Core Strategy Policy DM12 and the formerBedfordshire County Council's Developer Contributio
2007), major newhousing schemes over 500 dwellings
providefor such housing as part of their overallm2 and the formerIn accordance with Adopted Core Strategy Policy DM1
Bedfordshire County Council's Developer Contributio
providefor such housing as part of their overallm2 and the former

Table17:ExtracareandE	inhancedShelteredHousing
Typeoffacilityforwhich provisionmaybeneeded	Sitefor,orprovisionof"extracare"retirementd wellings,minimum40units whichmaybeleasehold(private)and/orsharedowne rshiporhousing association
Currentpolicy/guidanceon theissue	AdoptedCoreStrategyPolicyDM12. RSSPolicySS2 September2006reportbyExtracareTrusttothefor merBedfordshireCounty Council.
Geographicalareaswhere knownissues	AppliesacrosstheformerMidBedfordshirearea.
Basisofassessingneedand contributions	Reviewofhousingandcareneedsofolderpeoplein fromtheExtraCareCharitableTrustandContactConBedfordshire:Report sulting(September 2006)
Threshold/typeof developmentwhichmay triggerneed	Allsitesof500+dwellings.Objectivetoprovidef or6-7%minimumof dwellingstobe"Extracare"
ChargingMethod	To be negotiated on a case-by-case basis by Central Bedfordshire Council.

11.6 Leisure, Recreational OpenSpace and GreenInf rastructure

- 11.6.1 New residential development and significant commercial development brings with it additional demands for leisure infra structure including new indoor sports/leisure facilities. It also often bri ngs the need to provide for improved recreational open space, such as additional I sports courts, pitches, amenity space, children's playspace, allot mentsandaccesstothe widercountrysideforrecreation. The Council'sen ablingrolerequiresitto ensure the delivery of these facilities to the appr opriate quality standard and in the appropriate location.
- 11.6.2 PPG17 makes it clear that planning obligatio nsmaybeusedasameans toremedylocaldeficienciesinthequantityorqua lityofopenspace, sports and recreational provision. It states that local au thoritieswillbejustifiedin seeking planning obligations where the quantity or quality of provision is inadequate or under threat, or where new developmen t increase local needs.Tojustifyplanningobligationshowever,PPG 17makesitclearthat local authorities must have a sound understanding o f leisure needs and should set local standards to confirm levels of pro vision required. The Council has carried out a PPG17 Study which has con firmeddeficitsina numberofareasoftheDistrict.
- 11.6.3 Ingeneraltermswhereadditionalleisurene edsariseassociatedwithnew developmentthat cannot be met through existing pro vision, it is expected that development should contribute towards new, ext ended or improved facilities. As a general principle contributions wi Il be pooled and ringfenced.Wheredevelopmentisofsufficientsize and locationtojustifythe xpectedtofundthetotalcost provision of new facilities by itself, it will bee of such provision. Details of developer's planning obligationsinrespectof leisureandrecreationalfacilitiesaresetoutbel OW.

IndoorSportsandLeisureCentres

- 11.6.4 Within the former Mid Bedfordshire area, the Council currently operates fourmulti-purposeleisurecentresatBiggleswade(x2),SandyandFlitwick. It also works closely with town and parish councils and private local organisations to help provide smaller leisure facil ities such as those at SandyUpperSchool.
- ngleisureprovisionwithinthe 11.6.5 Inresponsetogrowthandtheaimofimprovi district.theCouncilisnowworkingwithpartners toprovideareplacement leisure centre at Flitwick and a new centre at Stot fold. These centres will significantlyimprovetheleisurefacilitiesavaila bletoexistingresidentsbut are also intended to provide for the additional lei sure needs of planned population growth from new development within their catchments (15 minute drive-time). The former Mid Bedfordshire Dis trict Council had establishedtheLeisureFacilityStrategicPartners hiptotakeforwardother needs, which have been identified using Sport Engla nd Active Places, Active People and Sports Facility Calculator method ology. In this context, the SPD proposes a standard charge to ensure develo pment contributes toprovidingthefacilitiesplanned. The basis of t hatchargeiscalculatedas setoutinAnnex6oftheBackgroundPaperaccompan vingthisSPD.

Typeoffacilityforwhich provisionmaybeneeded	Plannednewmulti-purposeleisurecentresatFlitwi ckandStotfold.Other needsincludesportshalls,healthandfitnessstat ionsandindoorbowls.
Currentpolicy/guidanceonthe issue	PPG17;AdoptedCoreStrategyPolicyCS3 RSSPoliciesSS2andC1
Geographicalareaswhere knownissues	15minutedrivetimeofthosefacilitiesandwillt hereforeapplytothewhole oftheformerMidBedfordshirearea.
Basisofassessingneedand contributions	SeeAnnex6ofBackgroundPaper. Exemptionsand/orpartialexemptionsmayapplytoE xtraCarehomesand otherspecialisthousingtobenegotiatedonacase -by-casebasis
Threshold/typeof developmentwhichmay triggerneed	Allnewresidentialdevelopment. Non-residentialdevelopmentmayberequiredtocont ribute;large commercialof1000sqmor50ormoreemployees;hol idayaccommodatior suchasholidayandcaravanparks.

ChargingMethod

Standard ChargeforalInew residential development centres is:£338

tohelpprovidefornewplannedleisure

Bedroorr	2Beds	3Beds	4Beds	5beds	6beds	7+ beds
£183	£268	£366	£451	£507	£549 /	620

Commercialdevelopmentandholidayparks: Case-by-casebasis

RecreationalOpenSpace

11.6.6 PolicySR5oftheAdoptedLocalPlansetsoutstand ardsfortheprovision of Children's Playspace, Outdoor Sporting Open Space e and Informal Recreational (Amenity) Space. The Local Plan also i ncludes specific guidelines of the circumstances in which open space provision should be made on-site (normally the first preference) or off -site. The standard of provision is asset outbelow:

Category	Standard
Children'sPlayspace	0.7haper1,000
OutdoorSportingSpace	1.7haper1,000
AmenitySpace	0.8haper1,000

11.6.7 Localneedsforneworimprovedlevelsofre creationalopenspaceareset out in detail in the former Mid Bedfordshire Counci I's Recreational Open Space Strategy (ROSS) (2004) which is adopted as su pplementary planningguidance.TheCouncilhasundertakenastu dyofOpenSpaceas set out in PPG 17, which is intended to provide loc al standards for each type of open space. Although this study identifies the standards for open space, it does not currently include up to date cos ts. As such, in the interimitwillbeappropriatetocontinuetoapply thechargesderivedfrom theROSS.Thecostsandcontributionsaresetouti nthetablebelow:

Table19:RecreationalOp	enSpace
Typeoffacilityforwhich provisionmaybeneeded	New children's playspace, outdoor sporting open spa ce (i.e. Playing pitches,courtsetc.)andinformalopenspace. Improvementstoexistingopenspaceneartodevelop mentsitesassetout intheCouncil'sRecreationalOpenSpaceStrategy.
Currentpolicy/guidanceonthe issue	Adopted Core Strategy Policy CS3 and Development Ma nagement Policy DM19 and the Council's adopted Recreational Open Sp Policies SS2 and C1 ace Strategy. RSS
Geographicalareaswhere knownissues	AppliesacrosstheformerMidBedfordshirearea. The Recreational Open Space Strategy identifies the quantitative and qualitativeneedsforneworimprovedrecreational openspaceonaparish- by-parishbasis.
Basisofassessingneedand contributions	See Annex7 of Background Paper. The former Mid Bed fordshire Council Recreational Open Space Strategy provides the detai led basis of understandingneed and the levels of contributions required. Consultation with the Play and Open Spaces Officer is essential prior to submitting an application .
Currentcostguidelines	SetoutintheRecreationalOpenSpaceStrategy.
Threshold/typeofdevelopment whichmaytriggerneed	Allnewresidentialdevelopment . Upto9dwellingsstandardcharge 10dwellingsormore-assessedonacase-by- casebasis Exemptions:Dependingonthenatureofthedevelopm entandlocation contributionstowardschildren'splayspacewillno tberequiredforrest homes,nursinghomesandhostels.Requirementsfor otherspecialist housingwillbeconsideredonitsmerits. Nonresidentialdevelopment Large commercial of 1000sq m or 50 or more employee s; holiday

			accommoda contributeto requiredtoco	OutdoorSpo	rtingandInf			be require acilitiesma
ChargingN	lethod							
StandardC	hargesfo	rallnewresi	dentialdeve	elopmen	tsare:			
	Playspace argesare:	e:£1560per	dwelling					
Bedroom	2Beds	_3Beds	4Beds	5Beds	6Beds	7+ Beds		
£845	£1235	£1690	£2080	£2340	£2535	£2860		
DerivedCh	argesare:		-	lling			_	
Bedroom	2Beds	_3Beds	_4Beds	5Beds	6Beds	7+ Beds		
			4Beds £969	5Beds]	
Bedroom £394 nformalOj	2Beds £576	3Beds £788 :£233perdv	£969	5Beds		Beds		
Bedroom £394 nformalOj	2Beds £576 penSpace	3Beds £788 :£233perdv	£969	5Beds		Beds		
Bedroom £394 nformalOp DerivedCh	2Beds £576 penSpace argesare:	3Beds £788 :£233perdv	£969 velling	5Beds £1091	£1181	Beds £1333 7+		

- Open space contributions secured will be rin g-fenced to provide open 11.6.8 space improvements to a particular site or settleme nt. Where a provision, by itself it contributionissecuredtowardsimprovedopenspace is often insufficient to fund a particular project. The Council therefore continues to operate a capital grant scheme to help provide for new and improve recreational open space facilities. Grant f unds are used in combination with S106 contributions and other funds tobringimprovement projects forward. To date numerous sites have benef ited from a combinationofS106andgrantfunding.
- 11.6.9 Inaddition, planning obligations will continue to be used by the Council to secure commuted sums towards the maintenance of reconstruction reational open space for an initial 20-year period. The basis of construction and the maintenance sums is available on request.

Allotments

11.6.10 For schemes of 200 or more dwellings planning oblig ations will be negotiated on a case-by-case basis using the standa rds for allotments in the Open Space, Sports and Recreation Needs Assessm ent Technical Report2008.

For schemes of 200 or more dwellings planning oblig ations will be negotiated on a case-by-case basis.

CountrysideRecreationSpaceandGreenInfrastructu re

- **11.6.11** The Open Space, Sports and Recreation Needs Assessment Technical Report 2008 sets new district-wide standards for the provision of countryside recreation space or wider green infrast ructure, as referred to inAnnexEoftheCoreStrategy.However,itdoes notcurrentlyincludeup todatecosts.Wearecurrentlyundertakingfurther worktoconsiderhowto implement these standards. As such, in the interim the derived charges shownbelowwillbeapplied.
- The growth planned for the former Mid Bedfordshire 11.6.12 area and neighbouringareashowever, will undoubtedly place additionalpressureon the existing green infrastructure network. In parti cular, a number of 'honeypot' recreation sites are likely to reach the ir usage capacity in environmental terms. Additional green infrastructur e will be needed to providefortheincreasingrecreationaldemandsof theexistingpopulation and moreover, an increased population arising from the additional developmentplanned.
- In order to plan for the additional green infrastru 11.6.13 cture necessary, a BedfordshireandLutonGreenInfrastructure(GI)Co nsortiumhasbeenset up. The consortium consists of a range of statutory agencies, local authorities and voluntary sector organisations. AC ountywide Strategic GI Plan was adopted in March 2007 and a GI Plan for th e former Mid Bedfordshire area is nearing completion. Sufficient work has been undertakentoidentifyandcostthepriorityworkn eededtodeliveramultifunctional Green Infrastructure Network across former Mid the Bedfordshire area. This enables a Standard Charge t o be applied to all newdwellings. For some elements of Infrastructure it may be appropriate to seek contributions from commercial development. These would be negotiatedonacase-by-casebasis.
- 11.6.14 Developers will also be required to contribute dist rict wide towards the continued creation of the Forest of Marston Vale, n owformallysupported by Policy ENV1 and ENV5 contained in emerging RSS14 , as a primary element of green infrastructure provision. The GI s tandard charge has been calculated to strip out proportionate woodland creation costs in the Forest of Marston Vale to avoid double counting. Th eGIchargeincludes costs for land acquisition and development of multi user green access corridorrelatedtotheBedford-MiltonKeynesWat erwayPark.

Table2():GreenInfr	astruc	tureandFore	stofMarst	o nV	/ale			
Typeoffacilityforwhich provisionmaybeneeded			Green infrastructure covers landscapes, biodiversit outdoor access and recreation and is strongly linke includes a wide range of type of asset (e.g. country y parks, historic 						
Currentpo theissue	olicy/guidance	on	Extensive policy a level including DevelopmentMar RSSPoliciesSS1 TheCouncilpriori infrastructure.	PPG17. Ado nagementPoli ,SS2,SS8,C1,	pted Core cyDM18 ENV1,2,3,4	Strategy Poli 4,5an d6	p-regional and local cy CS17 and leliveringimproved		
Geograph knowniss	icalareaswher ues	e	GreenInfrastructor theformerMidBec			'aleobl igatic	onswillapplyacross		
Basisofassessingneedand contributions			Impact of new development upon usage of existing ar case-by-case basis, taking account of the emerging existingplanssuchastheAONBManagementPlanetcStrategic GI Plan and Strategic GI Plan and toutinAnnex8andthat BasisofGreenInfrastructureStandardChargeisse fortheForestofMarstonValeisinAnnex9ofthetoutinAnnex8andthat BackgroundPaper.						
Threshold developm triggernee	entwhichmay	Allnewresidentialdevelopment. Commercialdevelopmentof1000sq.mormore							
Charging		Inewres	sidentialdevelo	oment s:	GI:£1529	andForestof	Marston Vale:		
£689	chargesare:								
	1Bedroom	2Bed		4Beds	5Beds		7+ Beds		
GI	£828	£1210		£2039	£2294		2803		
FoMV	£373	£545	£746 £	919 £10	34 £ 1	1120 £126			
Total	£1201	£1755	£2402	£2958	£3328	£3605 £	4066		

Commercialdevelopmentof1000sq.mormore Tobenegotiatedonacase-by-casebasis

RightsofWay

11.6.15 AspartoftheGreenInfrastructurecharge,contrib utionswillbedirectedat securing and enhancing strategic access routes. The need for improvements linked to development proposals to improve accessibility, surfacing and linkages to existing and proposed rig hts of way networks will, however, remain. Where the scale and location of development will require linkages and/or lead to increased use the C ouncil will secure appropriateplanningobligations.

Table21:RightsofWay	
Typeoffacilityforwhich provisionmaybeneeded	Neworimprovedroutes(includingfootpaths,bridle waysandcycleways whereappropriate)toexistingorproposednetwork. Toincludesurface improvementsfordesireduse,erectionofstructure s,whichareaccess friendly(suchasbridgesandgates,notstiles),s ignage,lighting(where appropriate),dogbinsandotherworksnecessaryto Routesthatarepartofastrategye.g.SustransNa tionalCycleway/Marston ValeForestPlan/OutdoorAccessImprovementPlanan dGreenInfrastructure PlanwillnormallybeprovidedthroughtheCycleway andGlcontributions. Contributionsmayincludecommutedsumstocoveres tablishment, managementandmaintenancewherenewroutesarereq uired.
Currentpolicy/guidanceon theissue	AdoptedCoreStrategyPolicyCS4OutdoorAccessImp rovementPlan. RSSPoliciesSS8,T1andT9
Geographicalareaswhere knownissues	AppliesacrossthewholeoftheformerMidBedfords hirearea. Particularconsiderationwillbegiventoachieving offsitelocal pedestrian/cyclewayrouteswhichlinkdevelopments iteswithopenspaces andleisure/communityusesandstrategicroutes.
Basisofassessingneedand contributions	Impact of new development upon usage of existing ar eas identified on a case-by-case basis, taking account of the Strategic GI Plan and existing plans such as those for Marston Vale Community Fore st, AONB ManagementPlanetc.
Threshold/typeof developmentwhichmay triggerneed	Allresidentialandcommercialdevelopmentwillbe considered.
ChargingMethod	To be negotiated on a case-by-case basis by CentralBedfordshireCouncilandtheCouncil'sRightsofWayOfficers.Bedfordshire

11.7 CommunityFacilitiesandServices

- 11.7.1 An appropriate range and scale of community facilities and local services is an essential ingredient of building cohesive, in communities.
- 11.7.2 Responsibility for the provision of communit y facilities lies primarily with other organisations although the Council often play s a critical enabling and/orco-ordinatingrole.
- 11.7.3 The additional growth planned for the former Mid Bedfordshire area will placeadditional pressure on existing facilities an dmay exacerbate existing deficiencies incertain areas. Equally, new develop mentwill generate extra demand and some areas may improve the viability and vitality of existing community facilities and services.

- 11.7.4 Local authorities, local organisations and I ocal charities have traditionally beenthesourceoffundingfortheprovisionofcom munityfacilities.Some facilities, such as shops, are generally privately funded. Post offices receive Government subsidy although financial const raints have led to increased scrutiny of the current network of facili ties, with many smaller outlets facing closure. In some cases community sho ps, sometimes embracingapostoffice, have been established top rovideamuchneeded facility.
- 11.7.5 Whilst such funding will need to continue, d appropriate,beexpectedtomakeacontributiontow facilities.Suchcontributionscouldtaketheform capital costs, or a combination. Additionally, as w areas, pressure is growing to seek revenue contribu 'pump-priming'fortheearlyyearsofnewprovision

Village&CommunityHalls

- 11.7.6 Villageandcommunityhallsmayofferarang eoffacilitiessuchasmeeting places, club venues, cultural, learning, sports and rural communities in particular, they can be a hub for local people. In a large new development provis multi-use building. eoffacilities and afocus ion may well be in a
- 11.7.7 In 2000/01 the Bedfordshire Rural Communitie s Charity (BRCC) Village HallsAdvisorcarriedoutanauditofallvillage/c ommunityhallsacrossthe county.Basedonthehall'sconditionandconstruct ioncostsatthattime, it was estimated that the costs of providing necessary new, or refurbishing existing buildings in Bedfordshire would be in exce ss of £8 million. The former Mid Bedfordshire area share of that total wa s approximately £5 million, however, since the audit was undertaken, a number of the improved facilities have been provided. The BRCC's estimate of current needsintheformerMidBedfordshireareaisapprox imately£4million.
- 11.7.8 These recognised needs, together with popula tion increases arising from newdevelopmentwillincreasethedemandsplacedup onexistingcentres andhalls.TheCouncilwouldliketoensurethatth esecontinuetomeetthe needs of its new and existing residents. Therefore, contributions will be sought towards the provision of new centres, halls or enhancement of existing facilities, where they are necessary. In s ome instances revenue funding may also be sought in the form of facility management and maintenancecostsforalimitedperiodoftime.
- 11.7.9 Based upon local experience of recent new de provision for community centres is 100 sq metres of floorspace per 1000 people. This equates to 0.1 sq. metres per person. a higher ratio could be considered reasonable as th other community facilities within the vicinity, the smaller and the reneeds to be abasic size of hall to make the facility viable, however, the 0.1 sq. m etres per person

standard will be applied by the Council in all circ umstances where improvements are needed locally. Based on this stan dard, a standard chargeforallnewresidentialdevelopmentisseto utbelow:

StandardCha	rgeforallnev	vresidential	developme	nt sinde	finedPari	shesis:£451			
ChargingMet									
developmentw triggerneed	hichmay								
Threshold/type	of		Allnewresidentialdevelopment.						
Currentcostgu	idelines		The standard charge is based upon the average costs of providing a new community/villagehallat£1,879persq.metre.See Annex10ofBackground Paper.						
		•	Largenewresidentialschemesof350ormoredwelli ngssubjecttoindividual assessment.						
contributions			the settlements where new or improved community and village halls are needed.						
Basisofassess	ingneedand		ner Mid Bedfor	dshireCounc	ilInfrastruc	ture Auditprovides details of			
knownissues		Henlow,	Campton, Cranfield, Dunton, Flitton & Greenfield, F Henlow, Houghton Conquest, Marston, Maulden, Mepper Old Warden, Potton, Pulloxhill, Ridgmont, Sandy, Sh efford, Steppingley and						
Geographicala	reaswhere		ments prese						
Currentpolicy/g theissue	guidanceon		CoreStrategy						
	orwhich eneeded		Newcommunity/villagehallorextensions/improvemen tstoexistingfacilities.						

YouthServices

- 11.7.10 The1944EducationActrequirestheCounciltoprov ideyouthservicesfor 13-19 year olds such as social/meeting places plus advice and informal education opportunities These r distinct from that which is provided by the Council from a leisure perspective.
- 11.7.11 At present, youth clubs and centres operating in th e former Mid Bedfordshire area are provided solely by voluntary groups, scouts or nisations are not similar organisations and church groups. These orga collectively linked or managed under any governing organisation and do not receive any funding from the Council's Youth Se rvice. The former **Bedfordshire County Council Developer Contributions** Strategy indicated the following expectations for new development to c ontribute towards youthprovision:

Table23:YouthProvision	n
Typeoffacilityforwhich provisionmaybeneeded	Space for Youth services – support for skills/educa tion/IT, preferably in a communitycentre/library, schoolorsimilar.
Currentpolicy/guidanceon theissue	Government strategies: Every Child Matters; Youth M atters; Transforming YouthWork–ResourcingExcellentYouthServices. RSSPolicySS2
Geographicalareaswhere knownissues	Applies across the former Mid Bedfordshire area. Se eking a suitable base within the former Mid Bedfordshire area.
Basisofassessingneedand contributions	No current standard to assess need. Need will be as sessed on a case-by-casebasis.
Currentcostguidelines	None.
Threshold/typeof developmentwhichmay triggerneed	200housesormore Largecommercialdevelopment1000sq.m.ormore
ChargingMethod	To be negotiated on a case-by-case basis by Central Bedfordshire Council.

Libraries

- 11.7.12 Library services contribute to the educational, eco and recreational well being of the community. The C provide a comprehensive and efficient library servi lives, works or studies in the area. Facilities can libraries within towns to community libraries, reso electronic access to services within multi-use buil facilities.
- 11.7.13 New residential development will add pressure onto There are presently nine libraries serving resident Service currently administers eightlibraries withi Biggleswade, Flitwick, Potton, Sandy, Shefford and Library, just outside the area serves residents in administered by the Milton Keynes Library Service. partsoftheformer MidBedfordshirearea.
- 11.7.14 Inplanningforadditional capacity to help improve population growth, the Council has identified the n planning to provide new libraries at Wixams and to Milton Keynes Library Service considers there is al library space at Woburn Sands to serve growing polation
 - facilities and services to serve eed for improvements. It is serve the Cranfield area. so an eed infuture to expand pulation.
- 11.7.15 The Council's requirements for new development to c ontribute towards the provisionoflibraryservicesaresetoutbelow.

Table24:Libraries	
Typeoffacilityforwhich provisionmaybeneeded	 Additionalequipment/bookstock. Newlibrary,includingfittingoutandbooks. Extension to existing library if capacity issue inc luding commensurate increaseinbookstock Stoppingplaceformobilelibrary.
Currentpolicy/guidanceon theissue	DCMSPublicLibraryServiceStandards. AdoptedCoreStrategyPolicyCS3. RSS–PoliciesSS2andC1
Geographicalareaswhere knownissues	Equipment/Bookstock etc .: Ampthill, Arlesey, Aspley Guise (Woburn Sands catchment), Blunham, Cranfield, Everton, Eyeworth, Houghton Conquest (Wixams), Hulcote & Salford, Maulden, Millbrook, Mo gerhanger, Potton, Sandy,Stotfold,Sutton,TempsfordandWrestlingwor th&CockayneHateley. <u>Library facilities</u> : Cranfield, Houghton Conquest (Wixams) and Hulcote & Salford.
Basisofassessingneedand contributions	The Councilaims to provide permanent library facil of6000+populations requiring astandard of librar per1000 population. Minimum library size is about 150 sq. monsite 0.2 Equipment/Bookstock is provided at a ratio of 2 ite (i.e.£12 peritem). See Annex 11 of Background Paper.ities to serve catchments yspace equating to 23 sq.mThe Council aims to provide permanent library facil yspace equating to 23 sq.mities to serve catchments yspace equating to 23 sq.mMinimum library size is about 150 sq.monsite 0.2 (i.e.£12 peritem). See Annex 11 of Background Paper.ha.
Currentcostguidelines	150sq.mlibraryabout£375,000+fittingoutand bookstock2items/headof populationatabout£24perperson.
Threshold/typeof developmentwhichmay triggerneed	All new residential development will be expected to contribute towards additionallibraryequipment/bookstockandthecapi talcostsofnew/upgraded libraryfacilitieswheretheyarerequired. Largecommercialdevelopmentwith100plusemployee sintheareasofneed willbeassessedonacase-by-casebasis.

ChargingMethod

Standard Charge for all new residential development in defined Parishes to cover additional equipment/bookstockis:£58.

DerivedCh	argesare:	
_		

Bedroom	2Beds	3Beds	4Beds	5Beds	6Beds	7+
						Beds
£31	£46	£63	£77	£87	£94 £	106

Standard Charge (including equipment/bookstock) for all new residential development in definedParisheswhereneworupgradedlibrariesar erequiredis:£195.

DerivedChar	gesare:
-------------	---------

Bedroom	2Beds	3Beds	4Beds	5Beds	6Beds	7+
						Beds
£105	£154	£211	£260	£293	£317 £	357

Commercialdevelopmenttobenegotiatedonacase-b y-casebasisbytheCouncil.

LocalShopsandServices

11.7.16 PlanningobligationsmaybeusedbytheCouncilto securetheprovisionof neighbourhood shops and services when approving lar genew residential development. Consideration will be given to securing neighbourho od shops and services on all new residential developme nts of 500 dwellingsormore.

PlacesofWorship

- 11.7.17 Traditionally places of worship are provided and su stained by the communities and congregations from whom they emanat e. Places of worship undoubtedly contribute to the creation of a sustainable community.
- 11.7.18 Consequently, on new residential developments of 500 dwellings or more, developers may be required to provide, or ass ist in the provision of a multi-faith meeting place. This will usually take the form of a multi-function room within a community buildin g. The level of provision will be related in scale to the developme nt and if flexibly designed could meet a range of community activity needs.

CemeteriesandBurialGrounds

- 11.7.19 Churchyardsandburialgroundsinthedistrictare avariety of organisations, though predominantly th thelocalparochialchurchcouncils (PCC). Manyof as being near, or in some cases very near to their Several PCCs and town/parish councils have been try ing to secure additional land to extend their burial grounds for successdue to the hopevalue attached to landina discussional land to extend the success due to the hopevalue attached to landina discussional d
- 11.7.20 More certainly than with any other facility, the ne space will continue, accounting for 30% of disposal further increased by planned growth in the populati contributions for the provision of additional buria lspace is considered to be reasonable and justified. Contributions sought will be towards the capital provision of new or improved facilities.
- 11.7.20 Whereacompletely new burial ground is provided by revenue funding may also be sought for initial faciality maintenance costs, usually for a period of up to 3 year standard charge for contributions towards additional below. The detailed basis for this calculation is a t An Background Paperaccompanying this SPD.

development, some lity management and years. The cost of a lburialspaceissetout t Annex 12 of the

Typeoffacilityforwhich provisionmaybeneeded	N	ewburialgrou	ndorextensi	ontoexistin	gb0urial	ground.	
Currentpolicy/guidanceo theissue		doptedCoreS SSPoliciesSS		yCS3.			
Geographicalareaswhere knownissuesApplies district wide. Particular deficiencies at p Flitwick, Husborne Crawley, Langford, Lidl Meppershall,Potton,Sandy,Shefford,Stotfold,S						resent in Clifton, Cranfield, ton, M arston, Maulden, tonandWestoning.	
Basisofassessingneedan contributions	se 12	FormerMidBedfordshireCouncil'sInfrastructureAu settlements where burial ground space is at or near 12oftheBackgroundPaper.ditprovides details of the ing capacity. See AnnexLargeschemessubjecttonegotiationonacase-by-casebasis					
Currentcostguidelines	ostguidelines Estimated£130,000topurchaselandandprovide100 -spaceburialground						
Threshold/typeof developmentwhichmay triggerneed	entwhichmay						
ChargingMethod StandardChargeforalIn DerivedChargesare:	ewreside		opment	sinthed	efinedPari	shesis:£7	
Bedroom 2Beds	3Beds	4Beds	5Beds	6Beds	7+ Beds		

11.8 CommunityCohesion

WelcomeInformationPacks

- 11.8.1 Where new residential development takes plac es, it is important that incoming residents are made aware of the services a nd facilities that are available or being made available locally in associ ation with development. In this context, when residents register as Council Taxpayers, the Council, working with local service providers and partners, will provide every household with 'WelcometoyourLocalCommunity' ho usehold information packs.
- 11.8.2 The Standard Charge for these packs is £19 per dwel ling. Contributionstocoverthecostofthesepackswill besecuredforall newresidentialdevelopment. Thedetailedbasisforthiscalculationisat Annex13oftheBackgroundPaper.

InformationTechnologyandCommunityWebsites

11.8.3 Allnewdevelopmentwillneedtoprovideinformatio ntechnologycablingto enableup-to-datelinkstotheInternet. Forlargeresidentialschemesof 500 or more dwellings, developers may be required t o establish or contributetowardstheestablishmentofacommunity websitewhere suchfacilitiesdonotexistatpresent. Requirementswillbenegotiated onacase-by-casebasis.

11.9 WasteManagement

WasteCollectionandRecyclingFacilities

- 11.9.1 The Council is committed to minimising waste and in creasing the level of recycling within the districting cordance with ma tional policy.
- 11.9.2 New residential development will give rise t o the need for further waste collection and recycling facilities. Planning oblig ations will be sought for the capital costs of equipping all new residential properties with kerbside anddomesticwaste/recyclingcontainersasappropri ate.
- 11.9.3 In addition, larger residential schemes will be required to contribute towards the provision of 'bring sites/community rec ycling sites' in accordance with the Audit Commission standard of 1 bring site per 750 households.

Table26:WasteCollect	ionandRecyclingFacilities
Typeoffacilityforwhich provisionmaybeneeded	Kerbsideanddomesticwaste/recyclingcontainers.
	Provision of 'bring sites' for recycling glass, pap cycling site" to include cardboard/textiles, or con upgrade of an existing site. Approx 15m x 5m for a 20mfromnearestresidentialproperty.
Currentpolicy/guidanceon theissue	Bedfordshire Minerals and Waste Local Plan (Adopted 2005), Waste Management Supplementary Planning Document "Managin g Waste in New Developments" (Adopted April 2006)
	RSSPoliciesSS2,andWM6
Geographicalareaswhere knownissues	Kerbsideanddomesticwaste/recyclingcontainers- Appliesdistrictwide.
	Additional Bring sites are presently needed in Ampt hill, Pulloxhill, Stondon and Tingrith.
Basisofassessing need/calculating contributions	SeeAnnex14ofBackgroundPaper.
Currentcostguidelines	SeeAnnex14ofBackgroundPaper.
Threshold/typeof developmentwhichmay	Kerbsidecontainers: Allnewresidentialdevelopment.
triggerneed	Bring Sites: Residential developments of 50 dwellings or more m ay be required to contribute towards the provision of new brings ites where they are needed. Residential developments of 750 dwellings o rmore will be required to provide an ewbrings ite aspart of development.
ChargingMethod	For Kerbside Waste Collection/Recycling, the Standa rd Charge for all newresidentialdevelopmentis:
	£46perdwelling(forhouses) £57 per dwelling (for flats/communal residents)The need for contributionstowardsbringsitesinthedefinedPa rishesandnewbring sites for all large developments will be negotiated on a case-by-case basis

11.10 EmergencyServices

FireandRescueServices

- The Combined Fire Authority has the statutory duty 11.10.1 to ensure that all development is provided with adequate water supplie sforfirefighting. In urban areas, hydrants should be located 90 metres a part and in rural areas, 180 metres apart. Where large new developmen ts are proposed, developers will often be required to provide new fi re hydrants as part of roughstandardwording theirdevelopment. This provision will be sought th inplanningobligationsasappropriate.Inpractice ,theneedforhydrantsis determinedatthetimethewaterservicesforthed evelopmentareplanned indetail, which is usually after planning permissi onisgranted.lfadequate hydrants are available when the water mains are pla nned then no extra hydrantswillbeneeded.
- 11.10.2 The Fire Service also has a policy of seeking sprin kler systems in new flatted/communal residential development, such as heltered housing and inschools. The Council supports this requirement ndwill secure planning obligations to install sprinkler systems for such as heltered housing and ndwill secure planning evelopments.
- 11.10.3 The ability of large-scale developments to be adequ and rescue services will be assessed on an individu will need to be addressed through planning obligati through the provision of a new fire station or cont existing facility.

PoliceForce

- 11.10.4 The Bedfordshire Police Force indicates the additio nal officers and accommodation facilities likely to be required in t he district as a result of planned population growth. A new Police base will b e required at the Wixams to ensure a local neighbourhood policing pre sence. Additionally the existing police bases at Biggleswade, Ampthill and Shefford may require extensions. Additional custody facilities w ill also be needed at principal police stations to service the additional demand from Mid Bedfordshire. A methodology for calculating contributions to Pol icing infrastructure requirements has been developed whic h sets out the basis of a standard charge for residential development. T hisissetoutinAnnex 14oftheBackgroundPaper.
- 11.10.5 The ability of large-scale developments to be adequ assessed on an individual basis. Any impacts will n through planning obligations. This may be through t police base or contributions to extend an existing facility. Some commercial developments, particularly those that mi ght attract concentrations of people, may also be the subject o benegotiated on a case-by-case basis.

Table27:C	apitalCos								
Typeoffacility provisionmay			and upgraded rypointsandne	•			ustody facilities. ionalvehicles.		
Currentpolicy theissue	/guidanceon		olicySS2						
Geographical knownissues	areaswhere	Applie	esintheformer	MidBedfordsl	nireareatoare	ea sofneed.			
Basisofasses contributions	singneedand	SeeA	nnex15oftheB	BackgroundPa	aper.				
Currentcostg	uidelines	SeeA	SeeAnnex15oftheBackgroundPaper.						
Threshold/typ developmenty triggerneed		besub Comn involv	Allnewresidentialdevelopment.Largeschemesof500ormoredwellingstobesubjecttoindividualassessment.00ormoredwellingstoCommercialdevelopmentsuch as Class A3, A5, A4, D2and Nightclubsthatinvolve concentrations of people. Indicative thresholds are 1000 sq m or Ihectareormoreolds are 1000 sq m or I						
ChargingMe StandardCha DerivedChar	argefornew gesare:				asofneedis				
1Bedroom	2Beds	3Beds	4Beds	5Beds	6Beds	7+ Beds			
£112	£164	£224	£276	£311	£336	£380			
Largereside Commercial		-		negoti	atedonaca	se-by-caseba	sis		

11.11 PublicRealmandCommunitySafety

MaintainingandRenewingthePublicRealm

- The quality of the environment within the former Mi d Bedfordshire area's 11.11.1 town, village and neighbourhood centres makes an im portantcontribution toward maintaining sustainable communities. Develop ment that attracts additionalvisitorsandactivityintothepublicre almwillresultinincreased theneedtorenewpublic wearandtear. This inturnleads to an increase in rovisionofnewand space overtime. Such renewal may incorporate thep re-designed public spaces, new surfacing, street li ahting and furniture, hard and soft landscaping, improved signage, public art, litter bins and CCTV.
- 11.11.2 The Council, working in partnership with town counc ils, has recently completed a number of town centre environmental imp rovements chemes at Biggleswade, Ampthill, Sandy and Shefford. Partn ers are currently considering furthers chemes at Stotfold, Flitwicka ndPotton and additional schemes may be identified infuture.
- 11.11.3 Whererenewalschemesareplanned,theCouncilcons idersitreasonable that non-residentialdevelopmentinandadjacenttothe definedTown

Centre areas should contribute towards public realm renewal projects where it is evident that those development s will lead to a material level of increased usage. Contributions would be functionally andgeographicallylinkedtoimprovementschemes.

PublicArt

- 11.11.4 Publicart integrated with buildings and landscape is an important cultural asset that can enhance and enliven the local enviro nment. The Arts Council endorsed 'Percent for Art' in 1988 as an im portant means to integrate the work of artists into the planned deve lopment of public space.
- 11.11.5 When provided as part of a development, public art should be fully integrated into that development and complement its overall objectives. It should be appropriate to the scheme and its locatio n, both in terms of public usage and design context. The work should al so be clearly visible by the public, preferably also public ly accessible and should remain on site permanently or for an agreed period of time.
- 11.11.6 The work is likely to be commissioned and created s pecifically for the development. It can take a wide variety of forms su ch as paintings, sculpture, murals, floordesigns, memorials, street furniture and temporary work such as performance arts or installations. Mat erials and processes can involve woodwork, stone carving, metalwork, pai nting, glasswork, lighting, photography and textiles.
- 11.11.7 It is unlikely that structure or works located with in the public highway will be considered eligible, as the Highway Authority wi II not normally accept themaintenanceliability for such works.
- 11.11.8 Thepreferred method for securing public art will b easpartofthedesign processandincorporated in the submitted planning application, where the public art can be secured by condition. An applican t could however also agree to a planning obligation to provide publicar tonsiteuptoacertain value, in accordance with the Council's proposed st andard charge. Exceptionally, a planning obligation for an off-sit econtribution will also be acceptable, but there must, in these circumstances, be a known opportunity for public art provision in the localit y to which the contribution wouldbeearmarked.

Table28:PublicArt								
Typeoffacilityforwhich provisionmaybeneeded	Pieceofpublicartondevelopmentsiteorcontribu tionstocommissionpiece ofartorartprojectonsite.Exceptionally,contr ibutionstowardsoff-siteworks inthelocalitywillbeconsidered.							
Currentpolicy/guidanceon theissue	AdoptedDevelopmentManagementPolicyDM5. RSSPolicyC1							
Geographicalareaswhere knownissues	AppliesacrosstheformerMidBedfordshirearea.							
Basisofassessing need/contributions	Contribution per dwelling of £200 adopted in December 2004 after indexlinkingnow£221.Needsfornewpublicartonlargedevelopmentsof100ormoredwellingswillbeassessedonacase-by-casebasisusing£221perdwelling.Commercialdevelopmentwillbeexpectedtocontribu metrefor1000sq.metresorabove.SeeAnnex16ofteatarateof£1persq. BackgroundPaper.							
Currentcostguidelines	£221perdwellingforresidential £1persquaremetreforcommercialdevelopment							
Threshold/typeof developmentwhichmay triggerneed	New residential development of 100 dwellings or mor commercial development such as significant new reta business/industrialparksof1000sq.metresormor e.							
ChargingMethod Standard Charge for new r dwelling DerivedChargesare:	esidential developments of 100 or more dwellings is: £221 per							
1Bedroom 2Beds	3Beds 4Beds 5Beds 6Beds 7+Beds							
£120 £175	£239 £295 £332 £359 £405							
StandardChargefornewco £1persq.metre	mmercial/retaildevelopme ntof1000sq.metresormoreis:							
The determination of wheth onacase-by-casebasis.	erpublicartshouldbep rovidedonoroff-sitewillbedetermined							

CCTV

- 11.11.9 'Safer Places: The Planning System and Crim e Prevention' guide (ODPM 2004) states that the prevention of crime and consideration of community safety are matters that local planning au thorities should consider in planning for new development. It also s tates that planning applications should demonstrate how crime preventio n measures have beenconsideredandthatthisshouldformpartoft heapplicant'sdesign statementsubmitted with an application. The Secure dbyDesignaward scheme is promoted by Bedfordshire Police as a mean s to achieve someoftheaimsofsaferplaces.Applicantsaread visedtoconsultwith theCouncil'sCommunitySafetyteambeforesubmitti nganapplication.
- 11.11.10 Theprovision of CCTV may be identified as an eed from the outset of a large scale development including residential but p articularly mixed use schemes and those incorporating entertainment and I eisure venues, commercial or retail. Other isolated areas may also require CCTV. All

these cases will be looked at on an individual basi s. Where it is felt necessaryasaconsequenceofdevelopment, the prov isionofora contributiontowardsCCTV will be required. This will include the cost of the equipment, its initial set up, linking to th e control centre and annual maintenance/running costs over an agreed per iod of time, usually5 years.

11.11.11 WhereitisagreedthatCCTVisrequired, developerswillbeexpectedto laythenecessarycablingandconnectionsattheou tset. Thiswillavoid unnecessary disruption to local residents when came ras are installed and linked to the control centre. An indication of costs for CCTV cameras and annual maintenance/running costs is att ached at Annex 17oftheBackgroundPaper.

12.0 SummaryofObligationstobeSoughtforReside ntialDevelopment

12.1 Table 29 below confirms those matters subject to standard charges for residential development by dwelling sizes. Appendix 1 shows an overall position including non-residential development.

Table29Obligation	Details	Generic	Average	1bed	2bed	3bed	4Bed	5Bed	6Bed	7+Bed
Education	Mainstream	£7754		nil	£6138	£8400	£10339	£11632	£12601	£14216
	EarlyYears	£718		nil	£568	£778	£957	£1077	£1167	£1316
	Children'sCentres	£203		nil	£161	£220	£271	£305	£330	£372
		Subtotal	£8675	nil	£6867	£9398	£11567	£13014	£14098	£15904
Transport	Cyclenetworkonly		£467	£253	£370	£506	£623	£701	£759	£856
Health	Primary(total)	£600		£326	£476	£650	£800	£900	£976	£1100
	Secondary	£568		£308	£449	£615	£757	£852	£923	£1041
	Mental	£32		£18	£26	£35	£43	£49	£53	£59
		Subtotal	£1200	£652	£951	£1300	£1600	£1801	£1952	£2200
IndoorLeisure			£338	£183	£268	£366	£451	£507	£549	£620
OpenSpace	Children'sPlay	£1560		£845	£1235	£1690	£2080	£2340	£2535	£2860
	OutdoorSports	£727		£394	£576	£788	£969	£1091	£1181	£1333
	Informalspace	£233		£126	£184	£252	£311	£350	£379	£427
		Subtotal	£2520	£1365	£1995	£2730	£3360	£3760	£4095	£4620
GreenInfrastructure	GreenInfrastructure	£1529		£828	£1210	£1656	£2039	£2294	£2485	£2803
&MarstonVale	ForestofMarstonV.	£689		£373	£545	£746	£919	£1034	£1120	£1263
		Subtotal	£2218	£1201	£1755	£2402	£2958	£3328	£3605	£4066
CommunityFacilities	CommunityHalls	£451		£244	£357	£489	£601	£677	£733	£827
	LibraryEquipment	£58		£31	£46	£63	£77	£87	£94	£106
	LibraryBuildings	£137		£74	£108	£148	£183	£206	£223	£251
	Cemeteries	£7		£4	£6	£8	£9	£11	£11	£13
		Subtotal	£653	£353	£517	£708	£870	£981	£1061	£1197
CommunityCoh	Informationpacks		£19	£19	£19	£19	£19	£19	£19	£19
WasteManagement			£46	£46	£46	£46	£46	£46	£46	£46
EmergencyServices	Policeonly		£207	£112	£164	£224	£276	£311	£336	£380
PublicRealm	PublicArtonly		£221	£120	£175	£239	£295	£332	£359	£405
Totalper	dwellingassumingallo	harges	£16564	£4304	£13127	£17938	£22065	£24821	£26879	£30313

PlanningObligationsStrategySPD ConsultationDraftSeptember2009

PartC:CouncilProceduresforSecuringandDelive ringPlanning Obligations

13.0 TheDraftingandCompletionofLegalAgreement s

- 13.1 Pre-application discussions with a Planning Of ficer and other relevant parties are strongly recommended before a planning application is submitted. This will help establish the likely head s of terms and other planning requirements and ensure delays in register ing and processing applications are avoided. The Council will seek to ensure that planning obligations are dealt with as quickly and effective ly as possible. The ions and concluding Council's current procedures for assessing applicat planningobligationsaresetoutintheCouncil'sS 106ProcedureGuide.
- 13.2 The Council expects planning applications to b e determined within the timescalessetbyGovernment.Thesetargetsareas follows:
 - Majorapplications:13weeks
 - Minorandotherapplications:8weeks
- 13.3 Tohelpmeetthesetargets, the Council will r equire that certain information is provided with a planning application where eithe r a Unilateral Undertaking or an agreement under S106 of the Town and Country Planning Act 1990 is expected. The checklist below sets out the scope of the information required by the Councilinor derto validate an application for planning permission

Checklist:

- i. Proposed heads of terms (the main aspects) of a S106 legal agreement, or unilateral undertaking or a justifica tion for non-compliancewiththestandardcharges;
- ii. Proofofowners'Title.Alltheownersofthes itewillneedtoenterinto the agreement. If the land is registered, this will be by recent office copy entries. If it is unregistered, an epitome of title should be provided;
- iii. Names and addresses of any charges, lessees, m ortgages or other holders of security on the land, as all parties wit han interest in the land.
- iv. A solicitor's undertaking to pay the Council's reasonable legal costs in connection with the negotiation and preparation of the legal agreement/unilateralundertaking;
- v. Contactdetailsifthereisasolicitoractingo nbehalfoftheapplicant.

- 13.4 The checklist was adopted by the former Mid Be dfordshire District Council as a direction under Regulation 4 of the Town and C ounty Planning (Applications) Regulations 1988 and section 62 of t he Town and Country Planning Act 1990 (as amended). Once adopted, failu re to submit the information required by this Direction may result i n an application being treated as invalid under Article 5(4) of the Genera IDevelopment Procedure Order 1995 (as amended).
- 13.5 Should the Council regard an application as in valid because the applicant hasfailed to provide the necessary information, th eCouncil will write to the applicant explaining this and asking them to supply the information. The Council will acknowledge but not register the application until the information is supplied or written justification is provided as to why it is not appropriate in the particular circumstances.
- 13.6 Where an application is registered and the app licant fails to supply the necessary information within a reasonable period of 21 days, then the Council may decide to refuse permission because the appropriate mitigation cannot be provided in accordance with the is SPD.
- 13.7 A timetable for completion of the legal agreem ent will be forwarded to the applicantfollowing registration of the application .If aplanning agreement or unilateral undertaking has not been completed within the appropriate time period and it is believed there has been an unreaso nable delay, planning permission will be refused on the basis that planning ng obligations have not been entered into. A revised timetable may be agree d if a delay is considered by the Council to be unavoidable.

14.0 TemplateAgreement

Inordertoensureaconsistentapproachtodevelo the Council will seek to use a standard form of leg withall planning obligations. Acopyof the Counc available on request.

15.0 CostsofPreparingandMonitoringLegalAgreem ents

15.1 Draftlegalagreementswillnormallybeprepar edbytheapplicant'ssolicitor. The Council's solicitor will then conclude the agre ement. Whether the Council initially prepares the legal agreement, or it is drafted by the applicant's solicitor, the Council will expect to r ecover the full costs of preparing and/or concluding the agreement. Where pa ragraph 15.2 iv applies, the Council will require an undertaking fr omthesolicitoractingon behalf of the applicant to pay the Council's legal costsforpreparingalegal agreement regardless of whether it is completed. Th e undertaking should be given in the sum of £2000 for the Council. If ne gotiations exceed this amount, the applicant will be notified that the und ertaking should be I fee will be collected at increased to reflect the additional costs. The lega the time of entering into an agreement (i.e. the po int at which the agreement is signed and sealed on the grant of plan ning permission). If planningpermissionisnotgrantednofeeswillbe due.

- 15.2 The Council will charge applicant's to cover t he legal costs of concluding legalagreements and unilateral undertakings. Fees will apply as follows:
 - i. Unilateralundertakings: £310
 ii. S106agreementswhereonlystandardchargesapp ly£310
 iii. StandardS106Agreements: £620
 - iv. S106Agreementsforlarge-scaleschemes(genera llyinexcessof50 dwellingsor2000sq.mcommercialfloorspace):indi vidualbasis.
- 15.3 Applicantsshouldnotethatthecurrenthourly costsofCentralBedfordshire Council's solicitor is £96 per hour. This is revis ed annually as part of the Council's review of charges. More complicated legal agreements may however be concluded on the Council's behalf by ext ernal solicitors or lawyers. Where this is so, rates of costs will be n otified to the applicant in advance.
- 15.4 The Council will also expect applicants to pay towards the costs of administering and monitoring planning obligations once entered into. Administration/monitoring is charged at a rate of £ 25 per hour. Fees will applyasfollows:
 - i. Unilateralundertakings: £175
 - ii. S106agreementswhereonlystandardchargesapp ly£175
 - iii. StandardS106Agreements: £350
 - iv. S106Agreementsforlarge-scaleschemes(genera Ilyinexcessof50 dwellings or 2000sq.m commercial floorspace) ndivid ual basis, based upon the cost of £175 per trigger point inclu ded in the agreement.

16.0 TimingandPhasingofPayments

- 16.1 The provision of infrastructure and the timing of payment of contributions will be negotiated on an individual basis for large developments. This may involve a phased programme of payments, which will include development completion/occupancytriggerpoints.
- 16.2 Applications involving a unilateral undertakin g or a straightforward s106 agreementforsmallerdevelopments(e.g.10dwellin gs)willbeexpected to paycontributionspriortocommencementofdevelopm ent.
- 16.3 Interest will be payable if contributions are not paid to the Council at the agreed time. This will be 4% above the Bank of Engl and base rate. This is inaddition to any index linking.

- 16.4 All contributions will be paid to the Council in the first instance unless specifically stated in the agreement. The Council will pass on any contributions intended for release to, or spending by another organisation in accordance with the requirements of the agreement.
- 16.5 The originator of the planning obligation will also be required to advise the Council if a site is sold on with the benefit of th e planning permission and obligation. Where part of a development site is sol d on, the original developer who entered the agreement is liable for f ulfilling the obligation unless clear documentary evidence is provided to th e Council to the contrary.

17.0 IndexLinkingofContributions

- 17.1 The commencement of development may not take p lace immediately followingcompletionofthelegalagreement.Conseq uently,allcontributions willbeindexlinkedtoensurethattheirvaluesta ysinlinewithinflation and reflects changes in costs. Details of indices are c ontained in the Background Paper. It is intended that all contribut ions within the Strategy willbeupdatedannuallyoratleastbienniallyto reflectcurrentcosts.
- 17.2 Unlessotherwisestated in the Background Pape October 2007 as this is the date of most of the bas index linking calculations will be used, relevantt the main ones being the Retail Price Index (RPI) an Information Service (BCIS) Public Sector Quarterly Indices.

18.0 **Bonds**

- 18.1 Bonds will be required where a developer inten ds to carry out work themselves instead of payment of contributions to t he Council. For example, building a community building agreed as pa proposed. The bondsum can then be drawn upon by the facility if the works are not carried out as a greed.
- 18.2 Bondswillalsoberequired wherefore xample; the development is funding aschool, where development is staged and not all inplace prior to contract being let.

19.0 Viability

- 19.1 The purpose of this SPD is to provide develope rs with information on the planning obligations likely to be required in assoc iation with new developmentatthe earliest stage, so that obligati intonegotiations on land acquisition. Where a developments of the Council would have asignifican proposal, the on uswill be on the applicant to development at the analysis of the council would have as ignifican proposal, the on uswill be on the applicant to development at the analysis of the council would have as ignifican proposal, the on uswill be on the applicant to development at the analysis of the council would have as ignifican proposal, the on uswill be on the applicant to demonstrate the analysis of the council would have as ignifican proposal, the on uswill be on the applicant to demonstrate the analysis of the council would have as ignifican proposal, the on uswill be on the applicant to demonstrate the analysis of the council would have as ignificant to the proposal to t
- 19.2 In instances where it is necessary to appoint an independent valuation advisortoassessthesubmitted viability evidence, the costs will be met by

the applicant. Proven impact on the viability of t materialconsiderationintheassessmentofthepla

20.0 Monitoring, Enforcementand Expenditure

- 20.1 Planning obligations will be monitored to ensu undertakenorpaidattheagreedtimes. If there i Council will take appropriate enforcement action an besought.
- 20.2 Financial contributions will normally be ringfenced to be spent on specific projects. The spending/release offinancial contrib utionswillbemonitoredto ensure that contributions are spent by the Council and other relevant organisations as required by the agreement. Monitor ing information will be presented in the Council's annual LDFM on itoring St atementeachyear.

21.0 **RepaymentofUnusedContributions**

21.1 Contributionsthathavenotbeenspentorrele asedtoanotherorganisation for spending within 10 years of the date of receipt longer term if stated in the legal agreement) will developer. Contributions received by the Council wi bearing accounts, with interest paid to the develop contribution.WherecontributionsaremadebyUnila isnoprovisionforrepayment.

22.0 ApplicationstoDischargeorVaryaPlanningO

22.1 In exceptional cases, where an agreement has b een entered into and a changeincircumstanceshasresultedintheinabili tyforanobligationtobe carried out, applicants can apply for an obligation varied.Anapplicationtodischargeorvaryaplann ingobligationwillonlybe agreed by the Council if it can be fully justified and is a last resort. This situationmayarisewhereananticipatedneedfora timeofthegrantofplanningpermissionisnolong errequired. The variation or discharge of obligations will not be used as a m backtrack on obligations agreed where needs as a re stillarise.

23.0 **CommutedSumsforMaintenanceofFacilitiesSe** curedthrough **PlanningObligations**

23.1 Wherecertainfacilitiesaresecuredbyplanni ngobligationsassociated with uirecommutedsumsto thenewdevelopmentpermitted, the Council will req be paid in respect of the initial maintenance of th ose facilities. The maintenance period covered will often be 20 years (e.g. for open space). Commuted sums will be calculated using current main tenance contract prices and will be index linked. Details of the Cou ncil's current commuted maintenancereguirementsareavailableonreguest.

he scheme will be a nningapplication.

re that they are being safailuretocomply, the dfullcostrecoverywill

by the Council (or a be returned to the Il be held in interest er on return of the teralUndertakingthere

to be discharged or

particularfacilityatthe

eans for developers to

sult of development

bligation